GOVERNMENT OF UTTARAKHAND

Office of Superintending Engineer, Research Circle

Irrigation Research Institute Roorkee-247667

E-mail: uttarkhandwrd@gmail.com, Website: www.iriroorkee.res.in

e-Tender Notice No.: 01/SE(R) NHP/e-Tender/2022-23 Dated 17.06.2022

Superintending Engineer, Research Circle, Irrigation Research Institute, Roorkee, Uttarakhand on behalf of "Governor of Uttarakhand" invites item wise rates through e-tenders in "Two Bid System" for the following work.

| S. No. | Name of work | Cost of tender form (Rs.) | Validity of Tender | Period of completion |
|--------|---|---------------------------|-----------------------|----------------------|
| 1 | 2 | 3 | 4 | 5 |
| 1 | Supply, installation, testing & commissioning of Echo Sounder in Uttarakhand under National Hydrology Project | 4,000.00+ GST @ 18% | 120 Days | 3 months |

Key Dates

| The state of the s | 17.06.2022 | |
|--|--|--|
| | | - |
| | 17.06.2022 | 05.30 PM |
| | 17.06.2022 | 06.00 PM |
| | 27.06.2022 | 01.30 PM |
| | | 03.30 PM |
| 1.7.1.1.7 | | 03.00 PM |
| Physical Submission of bid security and cost of bidding document | | 03.00 PM |
| Date of opening of Technical bid | | 03.30 PM |
| O Date of opening of financial 1:11 | | lared later |
| | Date of online publication Documents downloads start date Pre-bid meeting date Bid submission start date Bid submission end date Physical Submission of bid security and cost of bidding document Date of opening of Technical bid | Date of online publication Documents downloads start date Pre-bid meeting date Bid submission start date Bid submission end date Physical Submission of bid security and cost of bidding document Date of opening of Technical bid Date of opening of Singural Link |

For further details please log on to www.uktenders.gov.in

Superintending Engineer

Research Circle

Irrigation Research Institute, Roorkee

SECTION I: INVITATION FOR BIDS (IFB)

NATIONAL COMPETITIVE BIDDING FOR

SUPPLY AND INSTALLATION OF ECHO SOUNDER IN UTTARAKHAND UNDER NATIONAL HYDROLOGY PROJECT

(Two-Envelope Bidding Process with e-Procurement)

INVITATION FOR BIDS (IFB)

E-Procurement Notice

Date: 16 February, 2019. IBRD Loan No.: 8725IN

IFB No.: 01/SE(R)/NHP/e-Tender/2022-23, dated 17.06.2022

- This Invitation for Bid follows the General Procurement Notice for this Project that appeared in 1. Development Business on 21 Sep 2016
- The Government of India has received financing from the World Bank towards the cost of 2. National Hydrology project and it is intended that part of the proceeds will be applied to eligible payments under the contract for "Supply and Installation of Echo Sounder in Uttarakhand under National Hydrology Project".
- The Superintending Engineer, Research Circle, Irrigation Research Institute, Roorkee invites 3. online bids from eligible bidders for "Supply and Installation of Echo Sounder in Uttarakhand under National Hydrology Project"
- Bidding will be conducted through the National Competitive Bidding (NCB) procedures agreed 4. with World Bank. The bidding is open to all eligible bidders as defined in the Bank's Procurement Guidelines. In addition, please refer to paragraphs 1.6 and 1.7 of the Guidelines setting forth the World Bank's policy on conflict of interest.
- Bidding documents are available online on http://uktenders.gov.in for a non-refundable fee as 5. indicated below, in the form of Demand Draft/Banker's cheque on any Scheduled/Nationalized bank payable at Roorkee in favour of Executive Engineer, Design Division, Irrigation Design Organisation, Roorkee. Demand Draft to be submitted subsequently as per the procedure described in paragraph 9 below). Bidders will be required to register in the website, which is free of cost. The bidder would be responsible for ensuring that any addenda available on the website is also downloaded and incorporated.

(a) Price of bidding document (Separate demand draft: Rs. 4,000.00 + GST for tender cost and GST)

(non-refundable)

(b) Date of commencement of sale of bidding document : 17.06.2022, 5.30 PM (c) Last date for sale of bidding document : 18.07.2022, 3.00 PM

(d) Last date and time for receipt of bids : 18.07.2022, 3.00 PM

Time and date of opening of Technical bids : 18.07.2022, 3.30 PM

- 6. For submission of the bids, the bidder is required to have Digital Signature Certificate (DSC) from one of the authorized Certifying Authorities, authorised by Government of India for issuing DSC.
- 7. All bids must be accompanied by a Bid Securing Declaration Certificate in approved form as specified in bidding document.
- Bids must be submitted online on https://uktenders.gov.in (website) on or before the date and 8. time for receipt of bids, and the 'Technical Part' of bids will be opened on the specified time and

date for opening of bids, as given above. The financial bid of technically qualified bidder will be opened later. The date of opening of financial bid will be declared later. Any bid or modifications to bid (including discount) received outside e-procurement system will not be considered. If the office happens to be closed on the date of opening of the bids as specified, the bids will be opened on the next working day at the same time. The electronic bidding system would not allow any late submission of bids.

- 9. The bidders are required to submit (a) Original demand drafts towards the cost of bid document (Rs. 4000.00) and for GST (applicable @18% of tender cost); (b) original bis securing declaration certificate approved form; and (c) original affidavit regarding correctness of information furnished with bid document (d) original affidavit regarding validity of rates for 120 days from the date of opening of financial bid, either by registered post/speed post/courier or by hand, failing which the bids will be declared non-responsive. Due to valid unavoidable circumstances, if bidder(s) fails to submit the hard copies of aforesaid original documents before the opening of technical bid, the bidder must submit these original documents within the stipulated time as intimated by the Purchaser. If bidder(s) will not provide these original documents within prescribed time as given by the Purchaser, his/their bid(s) will be declared as non-responsive and in such situation, Purchaser may take any action against such bidder(s).
- 10. A pre-bid meeting will be held on 27.06.2022 at 1.30 PM through video conference to clarify the issues and to answer questions on any matter that may be raised at the stage as stated in ITB clause 7.1 of "Instructions to Bidders" of the bidding documents. Interested Bidders can participate in the pre-bid meeting through video conferencing.
- 11. Other details can be seen in the bidding document. The Purchaser shall not be held liable for any delays due to system failure beyond its control. Even though the system will attempt to notify the bidders of any bid updates, the Purchaser shall not be liable for any information not received by the bidder. It is the bidders' responsibility to verify the website for the latest information related to this bid.

Seal of Office & Address Office of the Superintending Engineer Research Circle Research Institute, Roorkee- 247 667 Haridwar, Uttarakhand

E mail: <u>uttarkhandwrd@gmail.com</u>

Tel: 91-1332-265174

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| PART 1 – BIDDING PROCEDURES | 6 |
|--|----|
| SECTION I - Instructions to Bidders [ITB] | 7 |
| SECTION II - BIDDING DATA SHEET | 30 |
| SECTION III. EVALUATION AND QUALIFICATION CRITERIA | 35 |
| SECTION IV – BIDDING FORMS | 39 |
| SECTION V. – ELIGIBLE COUNTRIES | 52 |
| SECTION VI. BANK POLICY - CORRUPT AND FRAUDULENT PRACTICES | 53 |
| PART 2 - SUPPLY REQUIREMENTS. | 55 |
| SECTION VII – SCHEDULE OF REQUIREMENTS | 56 |
| PART 3 – CONTRACT | 74 |
| SECTION VIII – GENERAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT | 75 |
| SECTION IX. SPECIAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT | 92 |
| SECTION V CONTRACT FORMS | 00 |

PART 1 – BIDDING PROCEDURES

SECTION I - INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS [ITB]

Section I. Instructions to Bidders

Table of Clauses

| A. GI | ENERA | L | .10 |
|-------|---------|--|-----|
| | 1. | SCOPE OF BID | .10 |
| | 2. | Source of Funds | |
| | 3. | CORRUPT &FRAUDULENT PRACTICES | |
| | 4. | Eligible Bidders | |
| | 5. | ELIGIBLE GOODS AND RELATED SERVICES | |
| B. CC |)NTEN | TS OF BIDDING DOCUMENT | |
| 6. | | SECTIONS OF BIDDING DOCUMENTS | |
| | 7. | CLARIFICATION OF BIDDING DOCUMENTS | .14 |
| | 8. | AMENDMENT OF BIDDING DOCUMENTS | |
| C. PR | REPARA | ATION OF BIDS | .14 |
| | 9. | COST OF BIDDING | |
| | 10. | Language of Bid | |
| | 11. | DOCUMENTS COMPRISING THE BID | |
| | 12. | PROCESS OF BID SUBMISSION. | |
| | 13. | ALTERNATIVE BIDS | |
| | 14. | BID PRICES AND DISCOUNTS | .16 |
| | 15. | CURRENCIES OF BID& PAYMENT | |
| | 16. | DOCUMENTS ESTABLISHING THE ELIGIBILITY AND CONFORMITY OF THE GOODS A | |
| | RELAT | ED SERVICES | |
| | 17. | DOCUMENTS ESTABLISHING THE ELIGIBILITY &QUALIFICATIONS OF THE BIDDER | 19 |
| | 18 | PERIOD OF VALIDITY OF BIDS. | |
| | 19 | BID SECURITY | .20 |
| | 20 | FORMAT AND SIGNING OF BID | .22 |
| D. ON | NLINE S | SUBMISSION OF BIDS | .22 |
| | 21 | PREPARATION OF BIDS | .22 |
| | 22 | DEADLINE FOR SUBMISSION OF BIDS | .22 |
| | 23 | LATE BIDS | .23 |
| | 24 | WITHDRAWAL, SUBSTITUTION, AND MODIFICATION OF BIDS | .23 |
| | 25 | BID OPENING OF TECHNICAL PARTS OF BIDS | |
| E. EV | ALUA | ΓΙΟΝ OF BIDS-GENERAL PROVISIONS | .24 |
| | 26 | CONFIDENTIALITY | .24 |
| | 27 | CLARIFICATION OF BIDS | .24 |
| | 28 | DEVIATIONS, RESERVATIONS, OMISSIONS | .24 |
| | 29 | NONCONFORMITIES, ERRORS AND OMISSIONS | .24 |
| | 30 | EVALUATION OF TECHNICAL PARTS | .25 |
| | 31 | DETERMINATION OF RESPONSIVENESS | .25 |
| | 32 | QUALIFICATION OF THE BIDDERS | .26 |
| | 33 | PUBLIC OPENING OF FINANCIAL PARTS | .26 |
| | 35 | CORRECTION OF ARITHMETICAL ERRORS | .28 |
| | 36 | CONVERSION TO SINGLE CURRENCY | .28 |
| | 37 | MARGIN OF DOMESTIC PREFERENCE | .28 |
| | 38 | COMPARISON OF FINANCIAL PARTS | |
| | 39 | PURCHASER'S RIGHT TO ACCEPT ANY BID, AND TO REJECT ANY OR ALL BIDS | |
| TAX | VARD | OF CONTRACT | 28 |

| 40 | AWARD CRITERIA | 28 |
|----|---|----|
| 41 | PURCHASER'S RIGHT TO VARY QUANTITIES AT TIME OF AWARD | 28 |
| | NOTIFICATION OF AWARD | |
| | LICATION OF AWARD | |
| | OURSE TO UNSUCCESSFUL BIDDERS | |
| | SIGNING OF CONTRACT | |
| | PERFORMANCE SECURITY | |

Section I. Instructions to Bidders

A. General

1. Scope of Bid

- 1.1 The Purchaser indicated in the Bidding Data Sheet (BDS), issues these Bidding Documents for the supply of Goods and Related Services incidental thereto as specified in Section VII, Schedule of Requirements. The name, identification and number of lots (contracts) of this National Competitive Bidding (NCB) procurement are specified in the BDS.
- 1.2 Throughout these Bidding Documents:
- (a) the term "in writing" means communicated in written form (e.g. by mail, e-mail, fax, telex, including if **specified in the BDS**, distributed or received through the electronic-procurement system used by the Employer) with proof of receipt;
- (b) if the context so requires, "singular" means "plural" and vice versa; and
- (c) "day" means calendar day.

2. Source of Funds

- 2.1 The Government of India (hereinafter called "Borrower") specified in the BDS has applied for or received financing (hereinafter called "funds") from the International Bank for Reconstruction and Development or the International Development Association (hereinafter called "the Bank") in an amount specified in BDS toward the project named in the BDS. The Borrower intends to apply a portion of the funds to eligible payments under the contract for which these Bidding Documents are issued.
- 2.2 Payment by the Bank will be made only at the request of the Borrower and upon approval by the Bank in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Loan (or other financing) Agreement. The Loan (or other financing) Agreement prohibits a withdrawal from the loan or other financing) account for the purpose of any payment to persons or entities, or for any import of goods, if such payment or import, to the knowledge of the Bank, is prohibited by decision of the United Nations Security Council taken under Chapter VII of the Charter of the United Nations. No party other than the Borrower shall derive any rights from the Loan (or other financing) Agreement or have any claim to the funds.

3. Corrupt & Fraudulent Practices

- 3.1 The Bank requires compliance with its policy in regard to corrupt and fraudulent practices as set forth in Section VI.
- 3.2 In further pursuance of this policy, Bidders shall permit and shall cause its agents (whether declared or not), sub-contractors, sub-consultants, service providers or suppliers and to permit the Bank to inspect all accounts, records and other documents relating to the submission of the application, bid submission (in case prequalified), and contract performance (in the case of award), and to have them audited by auditors

appointed by the Bank.

4. Eligible Bidders

- 4.1 A Bidder may be a firm that is a private entity, or a government owned entity subject to ITB 4.5.
- 4.2 A Bidder shall not have a conflict of interest. Any Bidder found to have a conflict of interest shall be disqualified. A Bidder may be considered to have a conflict of interest for the purpose of this bidding process, if the Bidder:
 - a. directly or indirectly controls, is controlled by or is under common control with another Bidder; or
 - b. receives or has received any direct or indirect subsidy from another Bidder; or
 - c. has the same legal representative as another Bidder; or
 - d. has a relationship with another Bidder, directly or through common third parties, that puts it in a position to influence the bid of another Bidder, or influence the decisions of the Purchaser regarding this bidding process; or
 - e. participates in more than one bid in this bidding process. Participation by a Bidder in more than one Bid will result in the disqualification of all Bids in which such Bidder is involved. However, this does not limit the inclusion of the same subcontractor in more than one bid; or
 - f. any of its affiliates participated as a consultant in the preparation of the design or technical specifications of the goods/equipment that are the subject of the bid; or
 - g. any of its affiliates has been hired (or is proposed to be hired) by the Purchaser or Borrower for the Contract implementation; or
 - h. would be providing goods, works, or non-consulting services resulting from or directly related to consulting services for the preparation or implementation of the project specified in the BDS ITB 2.1 that it provided or were provided by any of its affiliate that directly or indirectly controls, is controlled by, or is under common control with that firm; or
 - i. has a close business or family relationship with a professional staff of the Borrower (or of the project implementing agency, or of a recipient of a part of the loan) who: (i) are directly or indirectly involved in the preparation of the bidding documents or specifications of the contract, and/or the bid evaluation process of such contract; or (ii) would be involved in the implementation or supervision of such contract unless the conflict stemming from such relationship has been resolved in a manner acceptable to the Bank throughout the procurement process and execution of the contract.
- 4.3 A Bidder may have the nationality of any country, subject to the restrictions pursuant to ITB 4.7. A Bidder shall be deemed to have the nationality of a country if the Bidder is constituted, incorporated or

registered in and operates in conformity with the provisions of the laws of that country, as evidenced by its articles of incorporation (or equivalent documents of constitution or association) and its registration documents, as the case may be. This criterion also shall apply to the determination of the nationality of proposed sub-contractors or sub-consultants for any part of the Contract including related Services.

- 4.4 A Bidder that has been sanctioned by the Bank in accordance with the above ITB 3.1, including in accordance with the Bank's Guidelines on Preventing and Combating Corruption in Projects Financed by IBRD Loans and IDA Credits and Grants ("Anti-Corruption Guidelines"), shall be ineligible to be prequalified for, bid for, or be awarded a Bankfinanced contract or benefit from a Bank-financed contract, financially or otherwise, during such period of time as the Bank shall have determined. The list of debarred firms and individuals is available at the electronic address **specified in the BDS.**
- 4.5 Bidders that are Government-owned enterprises or institutions in the Purchaser's Country may participate only if they can establish that they (i) are legally and financially autonomous (ii) operate under commercial law, and (iii) are not dependent agencies of the Purchaser. To be eligible, a government-owned enterprise or institution shall establish to the Bank's satisfaction, through all relevant documents, including its Charter and other information the Bank may request, that it: (i) is a legal entity separate from the government (ii) does not currently receive substantial subsidies or budget support; (iii) operates like any commercial enterprise, and, inter alia, is not obliged to pass on its surplus to the government, can acquire rights and liabilities, borrow funds and be liable for repayment of its debts, and can be declared bankrupt; and (iv) is not bidding for a contract to be awarded by the department or agency of the government which under their applicable laws or regulations is the reporting or supervisory authority of the enterprise or has the ability to exercise influence or control over the enterprise or institution.
- 4.6 A Bidder shall not be under suspension from bidding by the Purchaser as the result of the operation of a Bid–Securing Declaration.
- 4.7 Firms and individuals may be ineligible if so indicated in Section V and (a) as a matter of law or official regulations, the Borrower's country prohibits commercial relations with that country, provided that the Bank is satisfied that such exclusion does not preclude effective competition for the supply of goods or the contracting of works or services required; or (b) by an act of compliance with a decision of the United Nations Security Council taken under Chapter VII of the Charter of the United Nations, the Borrower's country prohibits any import of goods or contracting of works or services from that country, or any payments to any country, person, or entity in that country.
- 4.8 A bidder shall provide such evidence of eligibility satisfactory to the Purchaser, as the Purchaser shall reasonably request.
- 4.9 It is necessary for the bidders to quote their rates for all the items

mentioned in the price schedule forms.

5. Eligible Goods and Related Services

- 5.1 All the Goods and Related Services to be supplied under the Contract and financed by the Bank may have their origin in any country in accordance with Section V, Eligible Countries.
- 5.2 For purposes of this Clause, the term "goods" includes commodities, raw material, machinery, equipment, and industrial plants; and "related services" includes services such as insurance, installation, training, and initial maintenance.
- 5.3 The term "origin" means the country where the goods have been mined, grown, cultivated, produced, manufactured or processed; or, through manufacture, processing, or assembly, another commercially recognized article results that differs substantially in its basic characteristics from its components.

B. Contents of Bidding Document

6. Sections of Bidding Documents

6.1 The Bidding Documents consist of Parts 1, 2, and 3, which include all the Sections indicated below, and should be read in conjunction with any Addendum issued in accordance with ITB Clause 8.

PART 1 Bidding Procedures

- Section I- Instructions to Bidders (ITB)
- Section II- Bidding Data Sheet (BDS)
- Section III- Evaluation and Qualification Criteria
- Section IV- Bidding Forms
- Section V- Eligible Countries
- Section VI- Bank Policy-Corrupt and Fraudulent Practices

PART 2 Supply Requirements

• Section VII- Schedule of Requirements

PART 3 Contract

- Section VIII- General Conditions of Contract (GCC)
- Section IX- Special Conditions of Contract (SCC)
- Section X- Contract Forms
- 6.2 The Invitation for Bids issued by the Purchaser is not part of the Bidding Document.
- 6.3 Unless obtained directly from the Purchaser, the Purchaser is not responsible for the completeness of the document, responses to

requests for clarification, minutes of pre-bid meeting (if any), or Addenda to the Bidding Document in accordance with ITB 8. In case of any contradiction, documents obtained directly from the Purchaser shall prevail.

6.4 The Bidder is expected to examine all instructions, forms, terms, and specifications in the Bidding Documents and to furnish with its Bid all information or documentation as is required by the Bidding Documents.

7. Clarification of Bidding Documents

7.1 The electronic bidding system specified in the BDS provides for online clarifications. A prospective Bidder requiring any clarification on the Bidding Documents may notify the Purchaser online. Clarifications requested through any other mode shall not be considered by the Purchaser. The Purchaser will respond to any request for clarification, provided that such request is received no later than fifteen (15) days prior to the deadline for submission of bids. Description of clarification sought and the response of the Purchaser shall be uploaded for information of all Bidders without identifying the source of request for clarification. Should the Purchaser deem it necessary to amend the Bidding Documents as a result of a clarification, it shall do so following the procedure under ITB Clause 8 and ITB Sub-Clause 22.2. It is the bidder's responsibility to check on the e-procurement system, for any addendum/ amendment/ corrigendum to the bidding document.

8. Amendment of Bidding Documents

- 8.1 At any time prior to the deadline for submission of bids, the Purchaser may amend the Bidding Documents by issuing addendum. The addendum will appear on the e-procurement system under "Latest Corrigendum".
- 8.2 Any addendum thus issued shall be part of the Bidding Documents and shall be deemed to have been communicated to all the bidders.
- 8.3 To give prospective Bidders reasonable time in which to take an addendum into account in preparing their bids, the Purchaser may, at its discretion, extend the deadline for the submission of bids, pursuant to ITB Sub-Clause 22.2

C. Preparation of Bids

9. Cost of Bidding

9.1 The Bidder shall bear all costs associated with the preparation and submission of its bid, and the Purchaser shall not be responsible or liable for those costs, regardless of the conduct or outcome of the bidding process.

10. Language of Bid

10.1 The Bid, as well as all correspondence and documents relating to the bid exchanged by the Bidder and the Purchaser, shall be written in English language. Supporting documents and printed literature that are part of the Bid may be in another language provided they are accompanied by an accurate translation of the relevant passages into English language, in which case, for purposes of interpretation of the

Bid, such translation shall govern.

11. Documents Comprising the Bid

- 11.1 The Bid shall comprise two Parts, namely the Technical Part and the Financial Part. These two Parts shall be submitted simultaneously.
- 11.2 **The Technical Part** shall contain the following:
 - (a) Letter of Bid Technical Part, in accordance with ITB Clause 12;
 - (b) Bid Security, in accordance with ITB Clause 19.1, if required;
 - (c) Alternative bids—Technical Part, if permissible, in accordance with ITB 13, the Technical Part of any Alternative Bid;
 - (d) written confirmation authorizing the signatory of the Bid to commit the Bidder, in accordance with ITB Clause 20.2;
 - (e) documentary evidence in accordance with ITB Clause 17 establishing the Bidder's qualifications to perform the contract if its bid is accepted;
 - (f) documentary evidence in accordance with ITB 17 establishing the Bidder's eligibility to bid;
 - (g) documentary evidence in accordance with ITB Clause 16, that the Goods and Related Services to be supplied by the Bidder are of eligible origin;
 - (h) documentary evidence in accordance with ITB Clauses 16, that the Goods and Related Services conform to the Bidding Documents;
 - (i) Manufacturer's authorization form; and
 - (i) any other document required in the BDS.
- 11.3 The **Financial Part** shall contain the following:
 - (a) Letter of Bid Financial Part: prepared in accordance with ITB 12 and ITB 14:
 - (b) Price Schedules: completed prepared in accordance with ITB 12 and ITB 14:
 - (c) Alternative Bid Financial Part; if permissible in accordance with ITB 13, the Financial Part of any Alternative Bid; and
 - (d) It is necessary for the bidders to quote their rates for all the items mentioned in price schedule forms.
 - (e) any other document **required** in the **BDS**.
- 11.4 The Technical Part shall not include any financial information related to the Bid price. Where material financial information related to the Bid price is contained in the Technical Part, the Bid shall be declared non-responsive.
- 11.5 The Bidder shall furnish in the Letter of Bid, information on commissions and gratuities, if any, paid or to be paid to agents or any

other party relating to this Bid.

12. Process of Bid Submission

- 12.1 The Letter of Bid Technical Part, Letter of Bid Financial Part, and Price Schedules shall be prepared using the relevant forms furnished in Section IV, Bidding Forms. The forms must be completed without any alterations to the text, and no substitutes shall be accepted except as provided under ITB 20.2. All blank spaces shall be filled in with the information requested.
- 12.2 Entire Bid including the Letter of Bid and filled-up Price Schedules shall be submitted online on e-procurement system specified in ITB 7.1. Details and process of online submission of the tender and relevant documents are given in the website mentioned above. Scanned copies of documents listed in clauses 11 and 12.3 should also be uploaded on this website.
- 12.3 Submission of Original Documents: The bidders are required to separately submit the hard copy of Technical Bid along with (i) original demand drafts towards the cost of bid document and GST amount; (ii) original bid securing declaration form in approved form (iii) original affidavit regarding correctness of information furnished with bid document; and (iv) original affidavit regarding validity of rates for 120 days from the date of opening of Financial bid with the office specified in the BDS, before the opening of the technical part of the Bid, either by registered/speed post/courier or by hand, failing which the bids will be declared non-responsive and will not be opened. However, bidder may submit scanned copies of above original documents before opening of technical bid and the hard copy must be received before opening of financial bid. Hard copy of rest of the bid is not to be submitted. Due to valid unavoidable circumstances, if bidder(s) fails to submit the hard copies of aforesaid original documents before the opening of technical bid, the bidder must submit these original documents within the stipulated time as intimated by the Purchaser. If bidder(s) will not provide these original documents within prescribed time as given by the Purchaser, his/their bid(s) will be declared as non-responsive and in such situation, Purchaser may take any action against such bidder(s).

13. Alternative Bids

13.1 Unless otherwise **specified in the BDS**, alternative bids shall not be considered.

14. Bid Prices and Discounts

- 14.1 The prices and discounts quoted by the Bidder in the Letter of Bid and in the Price Schedules shall conform to the requirements specified below.
- 14.2 All lots (contracts) and items must be listed and priced separately in the Price Schedules.
- 14.3 The price to be quoted in the Letter of Bid, in accordance with ITB 12.1, shall be the total price of the bid, excluding any discounts offered.
- 14.4 The Bidder shall quote any discounts and indicate the methodology

for their application in the Letter of Bid in accordance with ITB 12.1.

- 14.5 Prices quoted by the Bidder shall be fixed during the Bidder's performance of the Contract and not subject to variation on any account, **unless otherwise specified in the BDS.** A bid submitted with an adjustable price quotation shall be treated as nonresponsive and shall be rejected, pursuant to ITB 29. However, if in accordance with the BDS, prices quoted by the Bidder shall be subject to adjustment during the performance of the Contract, a bid submitted with a fixed price quotation shall not be rejected, but the price adjustment shall be treated as zero.
- 14.6 If so specified in ITB 1.1, bids are being invited for individual lots (contracts) or for any combination of lots (packages). Unless otherwise **specified in the BDS**, prices quoted shall correspond to 100 % of the items specified for each lot and to 100% of the quantities specified for each item of a lot. Bidders wishing to offer discounts for the award of more than one Contract shall specify in their bid the price reductions applicable to each package, or alternatively, to individual Contracts within the package. Discounts shall be submitted in accordance with ITB 14.4 provided the bids for all lots (contracts) are submitted and opened at the same time.
- 14.7 The terms EXW and other similar terms shall be governed by the rules prescribed in the current edition of Incoterms, published by The International Chamber of Commerce, as specified in the BDS.
- 14.8 Prices shall be quoted as specified in the Price Schedule included in Section IV, Bidding Forms. The dis-aggregation of price components is required solely for the purpose of facilitating the comparison of bids by the Purchaser. This shall not in any way limit the Purchaser's right to contract on any of the terms offered. In quoting prices, the Bidder shall be free to use transportation through carriers registered in any eligible country, in accordance with Section V Eligible Countries. Similarly, the Bidder may obtain insurance services from any eligible country in accordance with Section V Eligible Countries. Prices shall be entered in the following manner:

(a) For Goods:

- (i) the price of the Goods quoted EXW (ex-works, exfactory, ex-warehouse, ex-showroom, or off-the-shelf, as applicable), including all duties, and GST and other taxes already paid or payable on the components and raw material used in the manufacture or assembly of the Goods;
- (ii) any GST and other taxes which will be payable in India on the Goods, if the contract is awarded to the Bidder; and
- (iii) the price for inland transportation, insurance, and other local services required to convey the Goods to their final

destination (Project Site) specified in the BDS.

- (b) for the Related Services, other than inland transportation and other services required to convey the Goods to their final destination, whenever such Related Services are specified in the Schedule of Requirements:
 - (i) the price of each item comprising the Related Services (inclusive of any applicable taxes).

14.9 **Deemed Export Benefits**

Bidders may like to ascertain availability of tax/duty exemption benefits, available for contracts financed under World Bank Credits/Loans. They are solely responsible for obtaining such benefits, which they have considered in their bid and in case of failure to receive such benefits for reasons whatsoever, the Purchaser will not compensate the bidder.

Where the bidder has quoted taking into account such benefits, it must give all information required for issue of necessary Certificates in terms of the Government of India's relevant Notification along with its bid as per form stipulated in Section IV Bidding Forms. Where the Purchaser issues such Certificates, such taxes and duties will not be reimbursed separately.

If the Bidder has considered the Deemed Export Benefits in its bid, the Bidder shall confirm and certify that the Purchaser will not be required to undertake any responsibilities of the deemed export scheme or the benefits available during contract execution except issuing the required certificates. Bids which do not conform to this provision or any condition by the Bidder which makes the bid subject to availability of deemed export benefits or compensation on withdrawal of or any variations in the deemed export benefits scheme will make the bid non responsive and hence liable to rejection.

- 15. Currencies of Bid& Payment
- 15.1 The Bidder shall quote the Price in Indian Rupees only.
- 16. Documents
 Establishing the
 Eligibility and
 conformity of the
 Goods and Related
 Services
- 16.1 To establish the eligibility of the Goods and Related Services in accordance with ITB Clause 5, Bidders shall complete the country of origin declarations in the Price Schedule Forms, included in Section IV, Bidding Forms.
- 16.2 To establish the conformity of the Goods and Related Services to the Bidding Documents, the Bidder shall furnish as part of its Bid the documentary evidence that the Goods conform to the technical specifications and standards specified in Section VII, Schedule of Requirements.
- 16.3 The documentary evidence may be in the form of literature, drawings or data, and shall consist of a detailed item by item description of the essential technical and performance characteristics of the Goods and Related Services, demonstrating substantial responsiveness of the

- Goods and Related Services to the technical specification, and if applicable, a statement of deviations and exceptions to the provisions of the Section VII Schedule of Requirements.
- 16.4 The Bidder shall also furnish a list giving full particulars, including available sources and current prices of spare parts, special tools, etc., necessary for the proper and continuing functioning of the Goods during the period **specified in the BDS** following commencement of the use of the goods by the Purchaser.
- 16.5 Standards for workmanship, process, material, and equipment, as well as references to brand names or catalogue numbers specified by the Purchaser in the Schedule of Requirements, are intended to be descriptive only and not restrictive. The Bidder may offer other standards of quality, brand names, and/or catalogue numbers, provided that it demonstrates, to the Purchaser's satisfaction, that the substitutions ensure substantial equivalence or are superior to those specified in the Section VII Schedule of Requirements.
- 17. Documents
 Establishing the
 Eligibility
 &Qualifications of
 the Bidder
- 17.1 To establish Bidder's eligibility in accordance with ITB 4, Bidders shall complete the Letter of Bid, included in Section IV, Bidding Forms.
- 17.2 The documentary evidence of the Bidder's qualifications to perform the contract if its bid is accepted shall establish to the Purchaser's satisfaction:
 - (a) that the Bidder meets each of the qualification criterion Criteria specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification;
 - (b) (i) that, if **required in the BDS**, a Bidder that does not manufacture or produce the Goods it offers to supply shall submit the Manufacturer's Authorization using the form included in Section IV, Bidding Forms to demonstrate that it has been duly authorized by the manufacturer or producer of the Goods to supply these Goods in the Purchaser's Country;
 - (ii) Supplies for any particular item in each schedule of the bid should be from one manufacturer only. Bids from agents offering supplies from different manufacturers for the same item of the schedule in the bid will be treated as nonresponsive.
 - (iii) that, if **required in the BDS**, the Bidder is or will be (if awarded the contract) represented by an Agent in the country equipped and able to carry out the Supplier's maintenance, repair and spare parts-stocking obligations prescribed in the Conditions of Contract and/or Technical Specifications;
 - (c) Bids from Joint Ventures are not acceptable.
- 18 Period of Validity of Bids
- 18.1 Bids shall remain valid for the period **specified in the BDS** after the bid submission deadline date prescribed by the Purchaser in accordance with ITB 22.1. A bid valid for a shorter period shall be

rejected by the Purchaser as non-responsive.

- 18.2 In exceptional circumstances, prior to the expiration of the bid validity period, the Purchaser may request bidders to extend the period of validity of their bids. The request and the responses shall be made in writing. If a Bid Security is requested in accordance with ITB Clause 19, it shall also be extended for a corresponding period. A Bidder may refuse the request without forfeiting its Bid Security. A Bidder granting the request shall not be required or permitted to modify its bid, except as provided in ITB Sub-Clause 18.3.
- 18.3 If the award is delayed by a period exceeding fifty-six (56) days beyond the expiry of the initial bid validity, the Contract price shall be determined as follows:
 - (a) In the case of fixed price contracts, the Contract price shall be the bid price adjusted by the factor specified in the BDS for each week or part of the week that has elapsed from the expiration of the initial bid validity to the date of notification of award to the successful bidder.
 - (b) In the case of adjustable price contracts, no adjustment shall be made.
 - (c) In any case, bid evaluation shall be based on the bid Price without taking into consideration the applicable correction from those indicated above.

19 Bid Security

- 19.1 The Bidder shall furnish as part of its bid, either a Bid-Securing Declaration or a bid security, as specified in the BDS, in original form and, in the case of a bid security. In the amount and currency **specified** in the BDS.
- 19.2 A Bid Securing Declaration shall use the form included in Section IV, Bidding Forms.
- 19.3 The Bid Security shall be in the amount **specified in the BDS** and denominated in Indian Rupees or a freely convertible currency, and shall:
 - (a) at the bidder's option, be in the form of either a certified check, demand draft, letter of credit, or a bank guarantee from a Nationalized/Scheduled Bank in India, or another security specified in the BDS;
 - (b) be substantially in accordance with one of the forms of Bid Security included in Section IV, Bidding Forms, or other form approved by the Purchaser prior to bid submission;
 - (c) be payable promptly upon written demand by the Purchaser in case the conditions listed in ITB Clause 19.7 are invoked;
 - (d) be submitted in its original form; copies will not be accepted;
 - (e) remain valid for a period of 120 days beyond the original

validity period of the bids, or beyond any period of extension of bid validity, if so requested under ITB Clause 18.2.

- 19.4 If a Bid Security is required in accordance with ITB Sub-Clause 19.1, any bid not accompanied by a substantially responsive Bid Security shall be rejected by the Purchaser as non-responsive.
- 19.5 The Bid Security of unsuccessful Bidders shall be returned as promptly as possible upon the successful Bidder's signing the contract and furnishing the Performance Security pursuant to ITB Clause 42.
- 19.6 The Bid Security of the successful Bidder shall be returned as promptly as possible once the successful Bidder has signed the contract and furnished the required performance security.
- 19.7 The Bid Security may be forfeited:
 - (a) if a Bidder
 - (i) withdraws its bid during the period of bid validity specified by the Bidder in the Letter of Bid, except as provided in ITB Sub-Clause 18.2;

or

(ii) does not accept the correction of errors in pursuant to ITB 31,

or

- (b) if the successful Bidder fails to:
 - (i) sign the Contract in accordance with ITB Clause 41; or
 - (ii) furnish a Performance Security in accordance with ITB Clause 42.
- 19.8 The bid security or Bid-Securing Declaration of a JV must be in the name of the JV that submits the bid. If the JV has not been legally constituted into a legally enforceable JV at the time of bidding, the bid security or Bid-Securing Declaration shall be in the names of all future members as named in the letter of intent referred to in ITB 4.1 and ITB 11.2.
- 19.9 If a bid security is **not required in the BDS**, and
 - (a) if a Bidder withdraws its bid during the period of bid validity specified by the Bidder on the Letter of Bid Form, except as provided in ITB 18.2, or does not accept the correction of errors pursuant to ITB 31; or
 - (b) if the successful Bidder fails to sign the Contract in accordance with ITB 41; or furnish a performance security in accordance with ITB 42;

the Borrower may, if provided for in the BDS, declare the Bidder ineligible to be awarded a contract by the Purchaser for a period of time as stated in the BDS.

20 Format and Signing of Bid

- 20.1 The Bidder shall prepare the Bid as per details given in ITB 21.
- 20.2 The bid shall be signed by a person duly authorized to sign on behalf of the Bidder. The authorization shall consist of a written confirmation **as specified in the BDS** and shall be uploaded along with the bid.
- 20.3 Not used.
- 20.4 Corrections if any in the bid can be carried out by editing the information before electronic submission on e-procurement portal.

D. Online Submission of Bids

21 Preparation of Bids

- 21.1 Bids, both Technical and Financial Parts, shall be submitted online on the e-procurement system specified in BDS 7.1. Detailed guidelines for viewing bids and submission of online bids are given on the website. The Invitation for Bids under this Project is published on this website. Any citizen or prospective bidder can logon to this website and view the Invitation for Bids and can view the details of goods for which bids are invited. A prospective bidder can submit its online: however, the bidder is required enrolment/registration in the website, and should have valid Digital Signature Certificate (DSC) in the form of smart card/e-token obtained from any authorised certifying agency of Government of India (for class of DSC specified in BDS). The bidder should register in the website using the relevant option available. Then the Digital Signature registration has to be done with the e-token, after logging into the website. The bidder can then login the website through the secured login by entering the password of the e-token & the user id/ password chosen during registration. After getting the bid schedules, the Bidder should go through them carefully and submit the specified documents, along with the bid, otherwise the bid will be rejected.
- 21.2 The completed bid comprising of documents indicated in ITB 12, should be uploaded on the e-procurement portal along with scanned copies of requisite certificates as are mentioned in different sections in the bidding document and scanned copy of the bid security.
- 21.3 All the documents are required to be signed digitally by the bidder. After electronic online bid submission, the system generates a unique bid identification number which is time stamped as per server time. This shall be treated as acknowledgement of bid submission.
- 21.4 Physical, Email, Telex, Cable or Facsimile bids will be rejected as non-responsive.

22 Deadline for Submission of Bids

- 22.1 Bids must be uploaded online no later than the date and time specified in the BDS.
- 22.2 The Purchaser may, at its discretion, extend the deadline for the submission of bids by amending the Bidding Documents in accordance with ITB Clause 8, in which case all rights and obligations of the Purchaser and Bidders previously subject to the

deadline shall thereafter be subject to the deadline as extended.

- 23 Late Bids
- 24 Withdrawal, Substitution, and Modification of Bids
- 23.1 The electronic bidding system would not allow any late submission of bids after due date & time as per server time.
- 24.1 Bidders may modify their bids by using appropriate option for bid modification on the e-procurement portal, before the deadline for submission of bids. For this the bidder need not make any additional payment towards the cost of bid document. For bid modification and consequential re-submission, the bidder is not required to withdraw his bid submitted earlier. The last modified bid submitted by the bidder within the bid submission time shall be considered as the bid. For this purpose, modification/withdrawal by other means will not be accepted. In online system of bid submission, the modification and consequential re-submission of bids is allowed any number of times. A bidder may withdraw his bid by using appropriate option for bid withdrawal, before the deadline for submission of bids, however, if the bid is withdrawn, re-submission of the bid is not allowed (or allowed if specified in BDS).
- 24.2 Bids requested to be withdrawn in accordance with ITB Sub-Clause 24.1 shall not be opened.
- 24.3 No bid may be withdrawn, substituted, or modified in the interval between the deadline for submission of bids and the expiration of the period of bid validity specified by the Bidder on the Letter of Bid (Technical Part and/or Financial Part) or any extension thereof.
- 25 Bid Opening of Technical Parts of Bids
- 25.1. The Purchaser shall publicly open Technical Parts of all bids received by the deadline, at the date, time and place **specified in the BDS**, in the presence of Bidder's designated representatives and anyone who chooses to attend, and this could also be viewed by the bidders online. In all cases, original documents submitted as specified in ITB 12.3 shall be first scrutinized, and Bids that do not comply with the provisions of ITB 12.3 will be declared non-responsive and will not be opened. The bidder's names, the Bid prices, the total amount of each bid, including any discounts and Alternative Bid, and such other details as the Purchaser may consider appropriate will be notified online by the Purchaser at the time of bid opening.

In the event of the specified date of bid opening being declared a holiday for the Purchaser, the bids will be opened at the appointed time and location on the next working day.

25.2 The electronic summary of the bid opening will be generated and uploaded online. The Purchaser will also prepare minutes of the Bid opening, including the information disclosed and upload the same for viewing online. Only Bids, alternative bids if permitted in ITB 13, and discounts that are opened at Bid opening shall be considered further for evaluation.

E. Evaluation of Bids-General Provisions

26 Confidentiality

- 26.1 Information relating to the examination, evaluation, comparison, and post-qualification of bids, and recommendation of contract award, shall not be disclosed to bidders or any other persons not officially concerned with such process until information on Contract Award is communicated to all Bidders in accordance with ITB 40.
- 26.2 Any effort by a Bidder to influence the Purchaser in the examination, evaluation, comparison, and post-qualification of the bids or contract award decisions may result in the rejection of its Bid.
- 26.3 Notwithstanding ITB Sub-Clause 26.2, from the time of bid opening to the time of Contract Award, if any Bidder wishes to contact the Purchaser on any matter related to the bidding process, it should do so in writing.

27 Clarification of Bids

- 27.1 To assist in the examination, evaluation, comparison of the bids and post-qualification of the Bidders, the Purchaser may, at its discretion, ask any Bidder for a clarification of its Bid. Any clarification submitted by a Bidder in respect to its Bid, that is not in response to a request by the Purchaser shall not be considered. The Purchaser's request for clarification and the response shall be in writing. No change, including any voluntary increase or decrease, in the prices or substance of the Bid shall be sought, offered, or permitted, except to confirm the correction of arithmetic errors discovered by the Purchaser in the Evaluation of the bids, in accordance with ITB Clause 31.
- 27.2 If a Bidder does not provide clarifications of its bid by the date and time set in the Purchaser's request for clarification, its bid may be rejected.

28 Deviations, Reservations, Omissions

- 28.1 During the evaluation of bids, the following definitions apply:
 - (a) "Deviation" is a departure from the requirements specified in the Bidding Documents;
 - (b) "Reservation" is the setting of limiting conditions or withholding from complete acceptance of the requirements specified in the Bidding Documents; and
 - (c) "Omission" is the failure to submit part or all of the information or documentation required in the Bidding Documents

29 Nonconformities, Errors and Omissions

- 29.1 Provided that a Bid is substantially responsive, the Purchaser may waive any nonconformities or omissions in the Bid which do not constitute a material deviation, reservation or omission.
- 29.2 Provided that a Bid is substantially responsive, the Purchaser may request that the Bidder submit the necessary information or documentation, within a reasonable period of time, to rectify nonmaterial nonconformities or omissions in the Bid related to documentation requirements. Such omission shall not be related to any aspect of the price or substance of the Bid. Failure of the Bidder

to comply with the request may result in the rejection of its Bid.

29.3 Provided that a Bid is substantially responsive, the Purchaser shall rectify quantifiable nonmaterial nonconformities related to the Bid Price. To this effect, the Bid Price shall be adjusted, for comparison purposes only, to reflect the price of a missing or non-conforming item or component in the manner specified in the BDS.

G. Evaluation of Technical Parts of Bids

30 Evaluation of Technical Parts

30.1 In evaluating the Technical Parts of each Bid, the Purchaser shall use the criteria and methodologies listed in ITB 31, ITB 32, and Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria. No other evaluation criteria or methodologies shall be permitted.

31 Determination of Responsiveness

- 31.1 The Purchaser's determination of a bid's responsiveness is to be based on the contents of the bid itself as defined in ITB 11.
- 31.2 A substantially responsive Bid is one that meets the requirements of the Bidding Documents without material deviation, reservation, or omission. A material deviation, reservation, or omission is one that:
 - (a) If accepted, would
 - (i) affect in any substantial way the scope, quality, or performance of the Goods and Related Services specified in the Contract; or
 - (ii) limit in any substantial way, inconsistent with the Bidding Documents, the Purchaser's rights or the Bidder's obligations under the Contract; or
 - (b) if rectified would unfairly affect the competitive position of other bidders presenting substantially responsive bids.
- 31.2.1 Bids from Agents, without proper authorization from the manufacturer as per Section IV, shall be treated as non-responsive.
- 31.3.1 The Purchaser shall examine the bids to confirm that all documents and technical documentation requested in ITB Clause 11 have been provided, and to determine the completeness of each document submitted.
- 31.3.2 The Purchaser shall examine the bid to confirm that the Bidder has accepted all terms and conditions specified in GCC and the SCC without material deviations or reservations. Deviations from or objections or reservations to critical provisions such as those concerning Performance Security (GCC Clause 18). Warranty (GCC Clause 28), Force Majeure (Clause 32), Limitation of liability (GCC Clause 30), Governing law (GCC Clause 9) and Taxes & Duties (GCC Clause 17) will be deemed to be a material deviation. The Purchaser's determination of a bid's responsiveness is to be based on the contents of the bid itself without recourse to extrinsic evidence.
- 31.4 If a bid is not substantially responsive to the Bidding Documents, it shall be rejected by the Purchaser and may not subsequently be

made responsive by the Bidder by correction of the material deviation, reservation, or omission.

32 Qualification of the 32.1 **Bidders**

- 2.1 The Purchaser shall determine, to its satisfaction, whether all eligible Bidders, whose Bids have been determined to be substantially responsive to the bidding document, meet the Qualification Criteria specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.
- 32.2 The determination shall be based upon an examination of the documentary evidence of the Bidder's qualifications submitted by the Bidder, pursuant to ITB 17. The determination shall not take into consideration the qualifications of other firms such as the Bidder's subsidiaries, parent entities, affiliates, subcontractors (other than specialized subcontractors if permitted in the bidding document), or any other firm(s) different from the Bidder.
- 32.3 If a Bidder does not meet the qualifying criteria specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria, its Bid shall be rejected by the Purchaser and may not subsequently be made responsive by correction of the material deviation, reservation, or omission.
- 32.4 Only Bids that are both substantially responsive to the bidding document, and meet all Qualification Criteria shall have the Financial Parts of their Bids opened at the second public opening

H. Public Opening of Financial Parts of Bids

33 Public Opening of Financial Parts

- 33.1 Following the completion of the evaluation of the Technical Parts of the Bids, and the Bank has issued its no objection (if applicable), the Purchaser shall notify in writing those Bidders who have failed to meet the Qualification Criteria and/or whose Bids were considered non-responsive to the requirements in the bidding document, advising them of the following information:
 - (a) their Technical Part of Bid failed to meet the requirements of the bidding document;
 - (b) their Financial Part of the Bid shall not be opened; and
 - (c) notify them of the date and time for public opening of the Financial Parts of the Bids. Financial Parts of the bids shall not be opened earlier than seven (7) days from the communication of technical evaluation results to the bidders.
- 33.2 The Purchaser shall, simultaneously, notify in writing those Bidders whose Technical Parts have been evaluated as substantially responsive to the bidding document and met the Qualification Criteria, advising them of the following information:
 - (a) their Bid has been evaluated as substantially responsive to the bidding document and met the Qualification Criteria;
 - (b) their Financial Part of Bid will be opened at the public opening

of Financial Parts;

- (c) notify them of the date and time of the second public opening of the Financial Parts of the Bids, as **specified in the BDS**.
- 33.3 The opening date should allow Bidders sufficient time to make arrangements for attending the opening. The Financial Part of the Bid shall be opened publicly in the presence of Bidders' designated representatives and anyone who chooses to attend, and this could also be viewed by the bidders online. The bidder's names, the Bid prices, the total amount of each bid, including any discounts and Alternative Bid Financial Part, and such other details as the Purchaser may consider appropriate will be notified online by the Purchaser at the time of bid opening.

In the event of the specified date of bid opening being declared a holiday for the Purchaser, the bids will be opened at the appointed time and location on the next working day.

33.4 The electronic summary of the bid opening will be generated and uploaded online. The Purchaser will also prepare minutes of the Bid opening, including the information disclosed and upload the same for viewing online. Only Financial Part of Bids, Financial Parts of Alternative Bids and discounts that are opened and read out at Bid opening shall be considered further for evaluation.

Evaluation of Financial Parts of Bids

34 Evaluation of Financial Parts

- 34.1 To evaluate the Financial Part of each Bid, the Purchaser shall consider the following:
 - (a) evaluation will be done for Items or Lots (contracts), as specified in the BDS; and the Bid Price as quoted in accordance with ITB 14;
 - (b) Not used;
 - (c) price adjustment due to discounts offered in accordance with ITB 14.4;
 - (d) Not used;
 - (e) price adjustment due to quantifiable nonmaterial nonconformities in accordance with ITB 29.3; and
 - (f) the additional evaluation factors specified in the BDS as per ITB 34.5 from amongst those set out in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.
- 34.2 The estimated effect of the price adjustment provisions of the Conditions of Contract, applied over the period of execution of the Contract, shall not be taken into account in Bid evaluation.
- 34.3 If this bidding document allows Bidders to quote separate prices for different lots (contracts), the methodology to determine the lowest

- evaluated cost of the lot (contract) combinations, including any discounts offered in the Letter of Bid Financial Part, is specified in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria.
- 34.4 The Purchaser's evaluation of a Bid shall include (i) price quoted EXW including GST as applicable on the finished goods; (ii) other taxes, if any, payable on finished goods; (iii) price for inland transportation, insurance, and other local services required to convey the Goods to their Final Destination; and (iv) price for Related Services, if any.
- 34.5 The Purchaser's evaluation of a Bid may require the consideration of other factors, in addition to the Bid price quoted in accordance with ITB 14. These factors may be related to the characteristics, performance, and terms and conditions of purchase of the Goods and Related Services. The effect of the factors selected, if any, shall be expressed in monetary terms to facilitate comparison of Bids, unless otherwise specified in the BDS from amongst those set out in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria. The criteria and methodologies to be used shall be as specified in ITB 34.1 (f).

35 Correction of Arithmetical Errors

- 35.1 The e-procurement system automatically calculates the total amount from unit rates and quantities and the system also automatically populates the amount in words from the amount in figures and therefore there is no scope of discrepancy and need for arithmetic correction.
- 36 Conversion to Single Currency
- 36.1 Not applicable.
- 37 Margin of Domestic Preference
- 37.1 Not applicable.
- 38 Comparison of Financial Parts
- 38.1 The Purchaser shall compare the evaluated prices of all substantially responsive bids to determine the lowest-evaluated bid, in accordance with ITB Clause 34.
- 39 Purchaser's Right to Accept Any Bid, and to Reject Any or All Bids
- 39.1 The Purchaser reserves the right to accept or reject any bid, and to annul the bidding process and reject all bids at any time prior to contract award, without thereby incurring any liability to Bidders. In case of annulment, all documents submitted and specifically, bid securities, shall be promptly returned to the Bidders.

J. Award of Contract

- 40 Award Criteria
- 40.1 Subject to ITB 39.1,the Purchaser shall award the Contract to the Bidder whose bid has been determined to be the lowest evaluated bid and is substantially responsive to the Bidding Documents, provided further that the Bidder is determined to be qualified to perform the Contract satisfactorily.
- 41 Purchaser's Right to Vary Quantities
- 41.1 At the time the Contract is awarded, the Purchaser reserves the right to increase or decrease the quantity of Goods and Related Services

at Time of Award

originally specified in Section VII, Schedule of Requirements, provided this does not exceed the percentages **specified in the BDS**, and without any change in the unit prices or other terms and conditions of the bid and the Bidding Documents.

42 Notification of Award

42.1 Prior to the expiration of the period of bid validity, the Purchaser shall notify the successful Bidder, in writing, that its Bid has been accepted. The notification letter (hereinafter called "Letter of Acceptance") shall specify the sum that the purchaser will pay in consideration of the supply of Goods (hereinafter called "the Contract Price").

Publication of Award

42.2 At the same time the Purchaser shall publish in e-tender website(http://uktenders.gov.in) or on the Purchaser's website with free access if available, or in the official gazette, the results identifying the bid and lot numbers and the following information: (i) name of each Bidder who submitted a Bid; (ii) bid prices as read out at bid opening; (iii) name and evaluated prices of each Bid that was evaluated; (iv) name of bidders whose bids were rejected and the reasons for their rejection; and (v) name of the successful Bidder, and the price it offered, as well as the duration and summary scope of the contract awarded.

Recourse to Unsuccessful Bidders

- 42.3 The Purchaser shall promptly respond in writing to any unsuccessful Bidder who, after Publication of contract award, requests in writing the grounds on which its bid was not selected.
- 42.4 Until a formal Contract is prepared and executed, the notification of award shall constitute a binding Contract.
- 42.5 Upon the successful Bidder's furnishing of the performance security and signing the Contract Form pursuant to ITB Clause 43, the Purchaser will promptly notify each unsuccessful Bidder and will discharge its bid security, pursuant to ITB Clause 19.5

43 Signing of Contract

- 43.1 Promptly after notification, the Purchaser shall send the successful Bidder the Contract Agreement.
- 43.2 Within twenty-one (21) days of receipt of the Contract Agreement, the successful Bidder shall sign, date, and return it to the Purchaser.

44 Performance Security

44.1 Within twenty-one (21) days of the receipt of notification of award from the Purchaser, the successful Bidder, if required, shall furnish the Performance Security in accordance with the GCC, using for that purpose the Performance Security Form included in Section X Contract forms, or another Form acceptable to the Purchaser. Failure of the successful Bidder to submit the above-mentioned Performance Security or sign the Contract shall constitute sufficient grounds for the annulment of the award and forfeiture of the Bid Security. In that event the Purchaser may award the Contract to the next lowest evaluated Bidder, whose bid is substantially responsive and is determined by the Purchaser to be qualified to perform the Contract satisfactorily.

SECTION II - BIDDING DATA SHEET

The following specific data for the goods to be procured shall complement, supplement, or amend the provisions in the Instructions to Bidders (ITB). Whenever there is a conflict, the provisions herein shall prevail over those in ITB.

| ITB Clause Reference | A. General |
|--------------------------------|--|
| ITB 1.1 | The Purchaser is: Superintending Engineer, Research Circle, Irrigation Research Institute, Roorkee, Haridwar-247667, Uttarakhand |
| ITB 1.1 | The name and identification number of the NCB is: |
| | SUPPLY AND INSTALLATION OF ECHO SOUNDER IN UTTARAKHAND UNDER NATIONAL HYDROLOGY PROJECT |
| | e-Tender Notice No. 01/SE(R)/ NHP/e-Tender/2022-23, dated 17.06.2022 |
| | The number, identification and names of the (contracts): (one) lot. |
| ITB 1.2(a) | The Purchaser shall use the electronic-procurement system specified in BDS 7.1 to manage this Bidding process. |
| ITB 2.1 | The Borrower is: Government of India |
| | (i) Loan Agreement Amount: US\$ 175 million |
| ITB 2.1 | The name of the Project is: National Hydrology Project. |
| ITB 4.4 | A list of firms debarred from participating in World Bank projects is available at http://www.worldbank.org/debarr |
| | B. Contents of Bidding Documents |
| ITB 7.1 | Electronic –Procurement System |
| | The Purchaser shall use the following electronic-procurement system to manage this Bidding process: www.uktenders.gov.in |
| | Requests for clarification should be received by the Employer no later than |
| | 1 day prior before Pre – Bid Meeting date i.e., 27.06.2022. |
| ITB 7.1 (a) Additional clause. | A pre-bid meeting will be held on 27.06.2022 at 1.30 PM through video conference to clarify the issues and to answer questions on any matter that may be raised at the stage as stated in ITB clause 7.1 of "Instructions to Bidders" of the bidding documents. All prospective bidder(s) is requested to submit his query, if any, through email before 24.01.2022. |
| | Contact Persons: |
| | Sh. Shankar Kumar Saha (Mobile: 8826758368) |
| | Sh. M. S. Sant (Mobile: 9760664452) |

| ITB 8.1 | The addendum will appear on the e-procurement system under latest corrigendum and email notification is also automatically sent to those bidders who have started working on this tender. |
|-------------|---|
| | C. Preparation of Bids |
| ITB 11.1(k) | |
| | goods and services offered which shall be confirmed by a certificate of origin at the time of shipment 9. Non-manufacturer bidders will submit the manufacturer's authorization Form as per Proforma in Section IV. 10. The following details shall also be provided by Indian Bidders: |
| | a. Name, address, PAN and ward/circle where they are being assessed of the Directors of the Bidding Company. |
| | b. Company's PAN and Income Tax clearance certificate and ward/circle where it is being assessed, |
| | c. Registration details of the company under GST and other laws as may be applicable. |
| | The bidders from outside India shall provide the corresponding details of Income Tax registration, Social Security Number, details regarding Registration under goods & services tax (as may be applicable) etc 11. The bidder shall disclose instance of previous past performance that may have resulted into adverse actions taken against the bidder during the last |

| | five years. 12. All document required in Section 3: Evaluation & Qualification Criteria. |
|--------------------|---|
| ITB 12 | Note for Bidders: Bidders have to submit the bids on the e-procurement portal along with the relevant required documents. For this purpose, the bidders shall fill up online, the forms that are available for online filling on the e-portal. The rest of the forms shall be download by the bidders and filled up. The filled up pages shall then be scanned and uploaded on the e-procurement portal along with the scanned copies of the supporting documents. |
| ITB 12.3 | For submission of original documents, the Purchaser's address is: |
| | Office of the Superintending Engineer, Research Circle, Irrigation Research Institute, Roorkee, District Haridwar-247667, Uttarakhand |
| ITB 13.1 | Alternative Bids shall not be considered. |
| ITB 14.5 | Prices quoted shall correspond to 100 percent of the quantities specified items along with all the necessary ancillary goods, services and works. |
| | The prices quoted by the Bidder shall not be adjustable. |
| ITB 14.7 | The Incoterms edition is Incoterms 2010. |
| ITB 14.8 (a) (iii) | "Final destination (Project Site)": as mentioned in Schedule of Requirements. |
| ITB 14.9 | As per latest instructions from Government of India. |
| ITB 16.4 | Period of time the Goods are expected to be functioning (for the purpose of spare parts): a minimum period of 10 years after commissioning. |
| ITB 17.2 (b) (i) | Manufacturer's authorization is: required as per proforma in Section IV. |
| ITB 17.2 (b)iii | After Sales service is required which shall be provided by the Supplier or alternatively by its Agent in case of a foreign bidder. |
| ITB 18.1 | The bid validity period shall be 120 days. |
| ITB 18.3(a) | Omitted |
| ITB 19.1 | Bid shall include a Bid- Securing Declaration in the form provided in Section IV Bidding Forms |
| ITB 19.3 | N/A |
| ITB 19.3 (a) | N/A |
| ITB 19.8 | Bid- Securing Declaration of a JV must be in the name of the JV that submits the bid. If the JV has not been legally constituted into a legally enforceable JV at the time of bidding, the bid security or Bid-Securing Declaration shall be in the names of all future members as named in the letter of intent referred to in |

| | ITB 4.1 and ITB 11.2. |
|--------------------------------------|--|
| ITB 19.9 | If the Bidder incurs any of the actions prescribed in subparagraphs (a) or (b) of this provision, the Borrower will declare the Bidder ineligible to be awarded contracts by the Purchaser for a period of 5 years. |
| ITB 20.2 | The written confirmation of authorization to sign on behalf of the Bidder shall consist of: <i>Power of Attorney</i> . |
| ITB 20.3 | If the Bidder is an intended or an existing joint venture, the power of attorney should be signed by all partners and specify the authority of the named representative of the joint venture to sign on behalf of, and legally binding, the intended or existing joint venture. If the joint venture has not yet been formed, also include evidence from all proposed joint venture partners of their intent to enter into a joint venture in the event of a contract award in accordance with ITB 4.1 |
| | D. Online Submission and Opening of Bids |
| ITB 21.1 | Class of DSC required is: Class3 DSC |
| ITB 21 ITB 22.1 ITB 24.1 ITB 25.1 | The Envelope for submitting Document as per ITB 12.3 shall bear the following: ORIGINAL DOCUMENTS AS PER CLAUSE 12.3 for e-Tender Notice No. 01/SE(R)/NHP/e-Tender/2022-23, dated 17.06.2022 For "SUPPLY AND INSTALLATION OF ECHO SOUNDER IN UTTARAKHAND UNDER NATIONAL HYDROLOGY PROJECT" Superintending Engineer, Research Circle, Irrigation Research Institute, Roorkee, Haridwar-247667, Uttarakhand The deadline for uploading of Technical Bids is: 18.07.2022, Time: 3.00 pm hours server time Re-submission of the bid is allowed, if withdrawn within the period of submission. E. Public Opening of Technical Parts of Bids The online bid opening shall take place at: Office of the Superintending Engineer, Research Circle, Irrigation Research Institute Roorkee Haridwar-247667 Littarakhand |
| | Institute, Roorkee, Haridwar-247667, Uttarakhand E mail: uttarkhandwrd@gmail.com Date: 18.07.2022 Time: 3.30 PM |
| | F. Evaluation of Bids – General Provisions |
| ITB 29.3 | The adjustment shall be based on the highest price of the item or component as quoted in other substantially responsive Bids, subject to a maximum of the estimated price of the item. If the price of the item or component cannot be derived from the price of other substantially responsive Bids, the Purchaser shall use its best estimate. |
| | H. Public Opening of Financial Parts of Bids |
| ITB 33.2 (c) | Following the completion of the evaluation of the Technical Parts of the Bids, the |

| | Purchaser will notify all Bidders of the date and time of the public opening of Financial Parts. |
|-------------|--|
| | |
| | The online opening of the Financial Parts of bids (for technically qualified bidders) shall take place at: |
| | Date & Time: To Be declared later |
| | [This shall not be earlier than 7 days from the date of communication of |
| | technical evaluation results to the bidders.] |
| | E. Evaluation and Comparison of Bids |
| ITED 242() | |
| ITB 34.2(a) | Evaluation will be done for whole lot in one package. Any bidder who has not |
| | quoted for all the items mentioned in the price schedule, shall be summarily rejected. |
| ITB 34.4 | Not applicable |
| ITB 34.5 | The adjustments shall be determined using the following criteria, from amongst |
| 1110 34.3 | those set out in Section III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria: [refer to |
| | Schedule III, Evaluation and Qualification Criteria; insert complementary |
| | details if necessary] |
| | (a) Deviation in Delivery schedule: Not Applicable |
| | (b) Deviation in payment schedule: Not Applicable |
| | (c) the cost of major replacement components, mandatory spare parts, and service: <i>Not Applicable</i> |
| | (d) the availability in the Purchaser's Country of spare parts and after-sales services for the equipment offered in the bid 'Not Applicable |
| | (e) the projected operating and maintenance costs during the life of the equipment <i>Not Applicable</i> |
| | (f) the performance and productivity of the equipment offered <i>J Not Applicable</i> |
| | F. Award of Contract |
| ITB 39.1 | The maximum percentage by which quantities may be increased is: 15% |
| | The maximum percentage by which quantities may be decreased is: 15% |

SECTION III. EVALUATION AND QUALIFICATION CRITERIA

This Section complements the Instructions to Bidders. It contains the criteria that the Purchaser shall use to evaluate a bid and determine whether a Bidder qualifies in accordance with ITB 34 & 36. No other criteria shall be used.

Contents

- 1. Evaluation Criteria (ITB 34)
- 2. Multiple Contracts (ITB 34.4)
- 3. Qualification Requirements (ITB 36)

TECHNICAL PART

1Qualification (ITB 32)

1.1 Qualification Criteria (ITB 32.1)

The Purchaser shall assess each Bid against the following Qualification Criteria. Requirements not included in the text below shall not be used in the evaluation of the Bidder's qualifications.

I- Financial Capability

The Bidder shall furnish documentary evidence that it meets the following financial requirement(s):

- i) Capacity to have a cash flow: The bidder must provide a letter from a Nationalized / Scheduled Bank stating the availability of liquid assets and/or credit facilities exclusively for the contract only, of not less than INR 31.00 Lakhs
- ii) The Minimum required annual turnover in respect of supply, installation and commissioning of Echo Sounder for the successful Bidder in any two of the last five (5) years shall be **INR 62.00 Lakhs.** Period of five (5) years shall be reckoned from 31st march of financial year preceding the year in which bid is published.
 - Reports on financial standing of the bidder such as profit and loss statements, balance sheets and auditor's report for the past five years, bankers certificate, etc.
- iii) Should possess /GST Registration
- iv) In case of foreign bidder, if presently bidder is not having any office(s) in India, he has to provide the GST registration certificate within one month of award of contract. Further, he has to open its office in India within one month of award of contract and to provide all statutory documents such PAN, GST, registration certificate etc.

II- Experience and Technical Capacity of Bidder

The Bidder shall furnish documentary evidence to demonstrate that it meets the following experience requirement(s):

- (i) The bidder must have supplied tested and commissioned Echo Sounder similar to the type specified in the "Section VI Schedule of Requirements" to the extent of at least 2 nos in any one of the year during a period of last 5 years (year to be reckoned Prior to the financial year of bid opening) and should be in use satisfactorily with no adverse report for at least one year preceding the date of bid opening. The bidder should furnish the information on past supplies and satisfactory performance in the Proforma given under Section-IV.
- (ii) Bidders shall invariably furnish documentary evidence (End User's certificate) in support of the satisfactory operation of the goods as specified above.
- (iii) Further, bidder should be in continuous business of manufacturing/supplying and after sale services of products similar to that specified in the 'Schedule of requirement' during the last 5 years prior to bid opening year.
- (iv) The legal status, place of registration and principal place of business of the company or firm or partnership, etc.;
- (v) The bidder shall submit the manufacturer authorization Form/Forms (Section IV, Bidding Forms), that manufacture(s) has manufactured and supplied ECHO

SOUNDER similar to the type listed in the "Section–VII, Schedule of Requirements". In case manufacturer is the bidder, the self-authorization will suffice. Further, manufacturer(s) should also show the documentary evidence to establish that he has manufactured and supplied at least 2 nos. of ECHO SOUNDER of similar type listed in the "Section – VII, Schedule of Requirements" in any one of the year during a period of last 5 years (year to be reckoned prior to the Financial Year of bid opening).

- III- Notwithstanding anything stated above, the purchaser reserves the right to assess the bidder's capabilities and capacity to execute the contract satisfactorily before deciding on award
- IV- Further, the manufacturer furnishes a legally enforceable authorization in the prescribed Form [Section IV] assuring full guarantee and warranty obligations as per GCC and SCC for the goods offered; and
- V- The bidder, as authorized by the manufacturers or himself, should have after sales support in the region (within a radius of 500 km from the State Capital). If bidder does not have any after sales support office within 500 km from state Capital at the time of bidding, he shall require establishing the same within one month after successful award of contract
- VI- Even though the bidders meet the above qualifying criteria, they are subject to be disqualified if they have made misleading or false representations in the forms, statements and attachments submitted in proof of the qualification requirements; and/or record of poor performance such as, not properly completing the contract, inordinate delays in completion, litigation history, or financial failures etc.

FINANCIAL PART

- 2. Margin of Preference (ITB 37) Not Applicable
- 3. Evaluation (ITB 30, 31, and 34)
- 3.1. Evaluation Criteria (ITB 34.5)

The Purchaser shall use the criteria and methodologies listed in this Section to evaluate Bids. By applying the criteria and methodologies, the Purchaser shall determine the substantially responsive lowest-evaluated bid.

The evaluation will take place account cost of comprehensive AMC for 2 years after Two years warranty period & operation and Maintenance period. The amount of comprehensive AMC of future years would be compared to current level by applying discount factor of 10%.

3.2. Multiple Contracts (ITB 34.3) deleted

SECTION IV – BIDDING FORMS

1. LETTER OF BID-TECHNICAL PART

The Bidder must prepare the Letter of Bid on stationery with its letterhead clearly showing the Bidder's complete name and address.

Note: All italicized text is for use in preparing these forms and shall be deleted from the final products.

No alterations to the text except as provided in ITB20.2 shall be permitted and no substitutions shall be accepted except as provided in ITB 12.]

Date: [insert date (as day, month and year) of Bid Submission]

NCB No.: [insert number of bidding process]

Invitation for Bid No.: [insert No of IFB]

Alternative No.: [insert identification No if this is a Bid for an alternative]

To: [insert complete name of Purchaser]

We, the undersigned, declare that:

- (a) We have examined and have no reservations to the Bidding Documents, including Addenda No. issued in accordance with ITB 8: [insert the number and issuing date of each Addenda];
- (b) We meet the eligibility requirements and have no conflict of interest in accordance with ITB 4;
- (c) We have-not been suspended nor declared ineligible by the Purchaser based on execution of a Bid Securing Declaration in the Purchaser's country in accordance with ITB 4.6;
- (d) We offer to supply in conformity with the Bidding Documents and in accordance with the Delivery Schedules specified in the Schedule of Requirements the following Goods and Related Services [insert a brief description of the Goods and Related Services];
- (e) Our bid shall be valid for the period of time specified in ITB Sub-Clause 18.1, from the date fixed for the bid submission deadline in accordance with ITB Sub-Clause 22, and it shall remain binding upon us and may be accepted at any time before the expiration of that period;
- (f) If our bid is accepted, we commit to obtain a performance security in accordance with the Bidding Documents;
- (g) We are not participating, as a Bidder or as a subcontractor, in more than one bid in this bidding process in accordance with ITB 4.2(e), other than alternative bids submitted in accordance with ITB 13;
- (h) We, along with any of our subcontractors, suppliers, consultants, manufacturers, or service providers for any part of the contract, are not subject to, and not controlled by any entity or individual that is subject to, a temporary suspension or a debarment imposed by the World Bank Group or a debarment imposed by the World Bank

Group in accordance with the Agreement for Mutual Enforcement of Debarment Decisions between the World Bank and other development banks. Further, we are not ineligible under the Purchaser's Country laws or official regulations or pursuant to a decision of the United Nations Security Council;

- (i) We are not a government owned entity/ We are a government owned entity but meet the requirements of ITB 4.5;¹
- (j) We understand that this bid, together with your written acceptance thereof included in your notification of award, shall constitute a binding contract between us, until a formal contract is prepared and executed;
- (k) We understand that you are not bound to accept the lowest evaluated bid or any other bid that you may receive;
- (l) We hereby certify that we have taken steps to ensure that no person acting for us or on our behalf will engage in any type of fraud and corruption; and
- (m) We undertake that, in competing for (and, if the award is made to us, in executing) the above contract, we will strictly observe the laws against fraud and corruption in force in India namely, "Prevention of Corruption Act 1988."

Name of the Bidder **[insert complete name of person signing the Bid]**

Name of the person duly authorized to sign the Bid on behalf of the Bidder** <u>[insert complete name of person duly authorized to sign the Bid]</u>

Title of the person signing the Bid [insert complete title of the person signing the Bid]

Signature of the person named above *[insert signature of person whose name and capacity are shown above]*

Date signed [insert date of signing] day of [insert month], [insert year]

**: Person signing the Bid shall have the power of attorney given by the Bidder to be attached with the Bid Schedules.

-

¹Bidder to use as appropriate

1B. LETTER OF BID-FINANCIAL PART

The Bidder must prepare the Letter of Bid on stationery with its letterhead clearly showing the Bidder's complete name and address.

Note: All italicized text is for use in preparing these forms and shall be deleted from the final products.

No alterations to the text except as provided in ITB 20.2 shall be permitted and no substitutions shall be accepted except as provided in ITB 12.]

Date: [insert date (as day, month and year) of Bid Submission]

NCB No.: [insert number of bidding process]

Invitation for Bid No.: [insert No of IFB]

Alternative No.: [insert identification No if this is a Bid for an alternative]

To: [insert complete name of Purchaser]

We, the undersigned Bidder, hereby submit the second part of our Bid, the Financial Part. In submitting our Financial Part we make the following additional declarations:

- (a) Our bid shall be valid for the period of time specified in ITB Sub-Clause 18.1, from the date fixed for the bid submission deadline in accordance with ITB Sub-Clause 22, and it shall remain binding upon us and may be accepted at any time before the expiration of that period;
- (b) The total price of our Bid, excluding any discounts offered in item (c) below, is:

In case of only one lot, total price of the Bid <u>linsert the total price of the bid in</u> words and figures];

In case of multiple lots, total price of each lot [insert the total price of each lot in words and figures];

In case of multiple lots, total price of all lots (sum of all lots) [insert the total price of all lots in words and figures];

- (c) The discounts offered and the methodology for their application are:
 - (i) The discounts offered are: [Specify in detail each discount offered.]
 - (ii) The exact method of calculations to determine the net price after application of discounts is shown below: [Specify in detail the method that shall be used to apply the discounts]; Discounts.
- (d) The following commissions, gratuities, or fees have been paid or are to be paid with respect to the bidding process or execution of the Contract: [insert complete name of each Recipient, its full address, the reason for which each commission or gratuity was paid and the amount and currency of each such commission or gratuity]

Name of Recipient Address Reason Amount

| | <u> </u> | |
|--|----------|--|
| | | |
| | | |

(e) We understand that this bid, together with your written acceptance thereof included in your notification of award, shall constitute a binding contract between us, until a formal contract is prepared and executed.

Name of the Bidder [insert complete name of person signing the Bid]

Name of the person duly authorized to sign the Bid on behalf of the Bidder** <u>[insert complete name of person duly authorized to sign the Bid]</u>

Title of the person signing the Bid [insert complete title of the person signing the Bid]

Signature of the person named above *[insert signature of person whose name and capacity are shown above]*

Date signed [insert date of signing] day of [insert month], [insert year]

**: Person signing the Bid shall have the power of attorney given by the Bidder to be attached with the Bid Schedules.

2. BIDDER Information Form

[The Bidder shall fill in this Form in accordance with the instructions indicated below. No alterations to its format shall be permitted and no substitutions shall be accepted.]

Date: [insert date (as day, month and year) of Bid Submission] NCB No.: [insert number of bidding process] Page of pages 1. Bidder's Legal Name [insert Bidder's legal name] 2. Bidder's actual or intended Country of Registration: [insert actual or intended Country of Registration] 3. Bidder's Year of Registration: [insert Bidder's year of registration] 4. Bidder's Legal Address in Country of Registration: [insert Bidder's legal address in country of registration] 5. Bidder's Authorized Representative Information Name: [insert Authorized Representative's name] Address: [insert Authorized Representative's Address] Telephone/Fax numbers: [insert Authorized Representative's telephone/fax numbers] Email Address: [insert Authorized Representative's email address] 6. Attached are copies of original documents of: [check the box(es) of the attached original documents] Articles of Incorporation or Registration of firm named in 1, above, in accordance with ITB Sub-Clauses 4.3. ☐ In case of government owned entity from the Purchaser's country, documents establishing legal and financial autonomy and compliance with commercial law and not dependent agency of borrower or sub-borrower or purchaser, in accordance with ITB Sub-Clause 4.5. ☐ Included are the organizational chart, a list of Board of Directors, and the beneficial

ownership

Price Schedule Forms

[The Bidder shall fill in these Price Schedule Forms in accordance with the instructions indicated. The list of line items in column 1 of the **Price Schedules** shall coincide with the List of Goods and Related Services specified by the Purchaser in the Schedule of Requirements.]

3. (A) PRICE SCHEDULE FOR SUPPLY AS PER SCHEDULE OF REQUIREMENTS

| | | | | | - | Prices in | Rs | Date: | |
|--------------------|--|-------------------|--|-------------------------------------|--|----------------------------------|--|---|-----------------------------|
| | | | | | | | | NCB No: | |
| | | | | | | | | Alternative No: | |
| | | | | | | | | Page No of | |
| 1 | 2 | 3 | 4 | 5 | 6 | 7 | 8 | 9 | 10 |
| Line Item No | Description of Goods | Country of Origin | Delivery Date | Quantity and physical unit | BASIC RATE In Figures To be entered by the Bidder in Rs. P | GST Amount in INR Rs. P | TOTAL AMOUNT Without Taxes col (13) = (4) x (7) in Rs. P | TOTAL AMOUNT With Taxes col (14) = sum (9) to (13) in Rs. P | TOTAL AMOUNT In Words |
| 1 | Supply of Echo Sounder as per technical specifications | | 90 days from date of signing of contract | 01 No | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | Total Price (A) Rs | |

Name of Bidder [insert complete name of Bidder] Signature of Bidder [signature of person signing the Bid] Date [insert date]

B. PRICE AND COMPLETION SCHEDULE - RELATED SERVICES

| | | | | | Prices in R | S | | Date: | |
|----------------|---|-------------------------|---|-------------------------------------|--|----------------------------------|--|---|-----------------------------|
| 1 | 2 | 3 | 4 | 5 | 6 | 7 | 8 | 9 | 10 |
| Service No. | Description of Services (excludes inland transportation and other services required in India to convey the goods to their final destination) | Country of Origin | Delivery Date at place of Final destination | Quantity and physical unit | BASIC RATE In Figures To be entered by the Bidder in Rs. P | GST Amount in INR Rs. P | TOTAL AMOUNT Without Taxes col (13) = (4) x (7) in Rs. P | TOTAL AMOUNT With Taxes col (14) = sum (9) to (13) in Rs. P | TOTAL AMOUNT In Words |
| S-1 | Testing and Commissioning of Echo Sounder as per the technical specifications with two years warranty period. | | 120 days from date of signing of contract | 01 No | | | | | |
| S-2 | Comprehensive AMC for Echo Sunder including all accessories for "ONE YEAR" after 2 years warranty period. This includes the replacement of parts/ accessories as and when required at bidder's cost; | | 1 st year after expiry of warranty period of 2 years | 01 No | | | | | |
| S-3 | Training of the purchaser's personnel at the site in assembly, startup & operation of Echo Sounder which includes installation, testing, operation at minimum 3 different locations, retrieval of data, procedure for preparation of reports and maintenance requirements & procedure for equipment configuration, necessary training manuals, in soft and hard copies etc. Complete as per technical specifications | | As per Training Schedule Continuous activity till warranty period | 03 No | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | Total Price (B) Rs | |
| | | | | | | | | Total (A + B) | |

Name of Bidder [insert complete name of Bidder] Signature of Bidder [signature of person signing the Bid] Date [insert date] Name of Bidder [insert complete name of Bidder]

Signature of Bidder [signature of person signing the Bid

Date [insert date

5. Form of Bid-Securing Declaration

[The Bidder shall fill in this Form in accordance with the instructions indicated.]

Date: [date (as day, month and year)]
Bid No.: [number of bidding process]

Alternative No.: [insert identification No if this is a Bid for an alternative]

To:

Superintending Engineer, Research Circle, National Hydrology Project, Irrigation research Institute, Roorkee Distt. – Haridwar, Uttarakhand

We, the undersigned, declare that:

We understand that, according to your conditions, bids must be supported by a Bid-Securing Declaration.

We accept that we will automatically be suspended from being eligible for bidding in any contract with the Purchaser for the period of time of **FIVE YEARS** starting from [insert date of submission], if we are in breach of our obligation(s) under the bid conditions, because we:

- (a) have withdrawn our Bid during the period of bid validity specified in the Letter of Bid; or
- (b) having been notified of the acceptance of our Bid by the Purchaser during the period of bid validity, (i) fail or refuse to execute the Contract; or (ii) fail or refuse to furnish the Performance Security, if required, in accordance with the ITB.

We understand this Bid Securing Declaration shall expire if we are not the successful Bidder, upon the earlier of (i) our receipt of your notification to us of the name of the successful Bidder; or (ii) twenty-eight days after the expiration of our Bid.

| Name of the Bidder* | | |
|---|-----------------------------------|----------------------|
| Name of the person duly authorized to | sign the Bid on behalf of the Bid | lder** |
| Title of the person signing the Bid | | |
| Signature of the person named above | | |
| Date signed | day of | , |
| *: In the case of the Bid submitted by jo | oint venture specify the name of | the Joint Venture as |
| Bidder | | |

**: Person signing the Bid shall have the power of attorney given by the Bidder attached to the Bid

[Note: In case of a Joint Venture, the Bid-Securing Declaration must be in the name of all members to the Joint Venture that submits the bid.]

6. MANUFACTURER'S AUTHORIZATION

[The Bidder shall require the Manufacturer to fill in this Form in accordance with the instructions indicated. This letter of authorization should be on the letterhead of the Manufacturer and should be signed by a person with the proper authority to sign documents that are legally binding on the Manufacturer. The Bidder shall include it in its bid, if so indicated in the **BDS**.]

Date: [insert date (as day, month and year) of Bid Submission]

NCB No.: [insert number of bidding process]

Alternative No.: [insert identification No if this is a Bid for an alternative]

To:

Superintending Engineer, Research Circle, National Hydrology Project, Irrigation research Institute, Roorkee Distt. – Haridwar, Uttarakhand

WHEREAS

We [insert complete name of Manufacturer], who are official manufacturers of [insert type of goods manufactured], having factories at [insert full address of Manufacturer's factories], do hereby authorize [insert complete name of Bidder] to submit a bid the purpose of which is to provide the following Goods, manufactured by us [insert name and or brief description of the Goods], and to subsequently negotiate and sign the Contract against the above IFB.

We hereby extend our full guarantee and warranty in accordance with Clause 28 of the General Conditions of Contract, with respect to the Goods offered by the above firm against this IFB.

We as manufacturers of *[insert type of goods manufactured]* confirm to provide spares and service support for a minimum period of 10 years after commissioning.

| Signed: [insert signature | e(s) of authorized represente | ative(s) of the | e Manufacturer] |
|--|-------------------------------|-----------------|--------------------------|
| Name: [insert complete Title: [insert title] | name(s) of authorized repre | sentative(s) | of the Manufacturer] |
| Duly authorized to sign | this Authorization on behalf | of: [insert c | omplete name of Bidder] |
| Dated on | day of | , | [insert date of signing] |

Note — Modify this format suitably in cases where manufacturer's warranty and guarantee are not applicable for the items for which bids are invited. If the supply consists of number of items, indicate the specific item (s) for which alone the above authorization is required.

7. DECLARATION FOR CLAIMING TAX/ DUTY EXEMPTION²

| | (Name of the Pro | oject) |
|------|--|---|
| | d No | |
| | escription of item to be supplied | |
| (In | nformation for issue of certificate for claiming exempovernment of India's relevant notification) | |
| | idder's Name and Address): | To (Name of Purchaser |
| •••• | | |
| De | ear Sir: | |
| 1. | We confirm that we are solely responsible for obthave considered in our bid and in case of failu whatsoever, Purchaser will not compensate us. | |
| 2. | We are furnishing below the information required certificate in terms of Government of India's relevant | • |
| | (i) Ex-factory price per unit on which the tax/duty | is payable:*Rs |
| | (ii) No of Units to be supplied: | |
| | (iii) Total cost on which the tax/duty is payable | (Rs.) |
| | (The requirements listed above are as per Curre as necessary, in terms of the rules in force) | ent notifications. These may be modified, |
| | (Signature)_ | |
| | (Printed Name) | |
| | (Designation) | |
| | (Common Seal) | |

^{*} Please attach details item-wise with cost, if there are more than one items. The figures indicated should tally with what is given in the price schedule.

² This declaration refers to ITB 14.9 and shall be retained only if ITB 14.9 is retained. The format may be modified as per the latest instructions of Government of India.

8. PERFORMA FOR PERFORMANCE STATEMENT

[Please see ITB Clause 36.2 and Section III-Evaluation and Qualification Criteria]

Proforma for Performance Statement (for a period of last three/five years)

| Bid No Hours | | Date of open | ing | | | | Time |
|---|----------------------------------|--|-------------------|----------------------|--------|--|--|
| | | Name of the F | `irm | | | | |
| Order placed by (full address of Purchaser) | Order No. and date | Description and quantity of ordered equipment | Value of order | Date of co of del | | Remarks indicating reasons for late delivery, if any | Has the equipment been satisfactorily functioning? (Attach a certificate from the Purchaser/Consignee) |
| | | | | As per contract | Actual | | |
| 1 | 2 | 3 | 4 | 5 | 6 | 7 | 8 |
| | | | | | | | |
| Signature and | Signature and seal of the Bidder | | | | | | |

SECTION V. – ELIGIBLE COUNTRIES

Public Information Center

Eligibility for the Provision of Goods, Works and Non Consulting Services in Bank-Financed Procurement

In reference to ITB 4.7 and 5.1, for the information of the Bidders, at the present time firms, goods and services from the following countries are excluded from this bidding process:

Under ITB 4.7(a) and 5.1: None

Under ITB 4.7(b) and 5.1: None

SECTION VI. BANK POLICY - CORRUPT AND FRAUDULENT PRACTICES

Guidelines for Procurement of Goods, Works, and Non-Consulting Services under IBRD Loans and IDA Credits & Grants by World Bank Borrowers, dated January 2011.

"Fraud and Corruption:

- 1.16 It is the Bank's policy to require that Borrowers (including beneficiaries of Bank loans), bidders, suppliers, contractors and their agents (whether declared or not), subcontractors, sub-consultants, service providers or suppliers, and any personnel thereof, observe the highest standard of ethics during the procurement and execution of Bankfinanced contracts.³ In pursuance of this policy, the Bank:
 - (a) defines, for the purposes of this provision, the terms set forth below as follows:
 - (i) "corrupt practice" is the offering, giving, receiving, or soliciting, directly or indirectly, of anything of value to influence improperly the actions of another party;⁴;
 - ii) "fraudulent practice" is any act or omission, including a misrepresentation, that knowingly or recklessly misleads, or attempts to mislead, a party to obtain a financial or other benefit or to avoid an obligation;⁵
 - (iii) "collusive practice" is an arrangement between two or more parties designed to achieve an improper purpose, including to influence improperly the actions of another party;⁶
 - (iv) "coercive practice" is impairing or harming, or threatening to impair or harm, directly or indirectly, any party or the property of the party to influence improperly the actions of a party;
 - (v) "obstructive practice" is:
 - (aa) deliberately destroying, falsifying, altering, or concealing of evidence material to the investigation or making false statements to investigators in order to materially impede a Bank investigation into allegations of a corrupt, fraudulent, coercive or collusive

In this context, any action to influence the procurement process or contract execution for undue advantage is improper.

For the purpose of this sub-paragraph, "another party" refers to a public official acting in relation to the procurement process or contract execution. In this context, "public official" includes World Bank staff and employees of other organizations taking or reviewing procurement decisions.

For the purpose of this sub-paragraph, "party" refers to a public official; the terms "benefit" and "obligation" relate to the procurement process or contract execution; and the "act or omission" is intended to influence the procurement process or contract execution.

For the purpose of this sub-paragraph, "parties" refers to participants in the procurement process (including public officials) attempting either themselves, or through another person or entity not participating in the procurement or selection process, to simulate competition or to establish bid prices at artificial, non-competitive levels, or are privy to each other's bid prices or other conditions.

For the purpose of this sub-paragraph, "party" refers to a participant in the procurement process or contract execution.

- practice; and/or threatening, harassing or intimidating any party to prevent it from disclosing its knowledge of matters relevant to the investigation or from pursuing the investigation, or
- (bb) acts intended to materially impede the exercise of the Bank's inspection and audit rights provided for under paragraph 1.16(e) below.
- (b) will reject a proposal for award if it determines that the bidder recommended for award, or any of its personnel, or its agents, or its sub-consultants, subcontractors, service providers, suppliers and/or their employees, has, directly or indirectly, engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive, or obstructive practices in competing for the contract in question;
- (c) will declare mis procurement and cancel the portion of the loan allocated to a contract if it determines at any time that representatives of the Borrower or of a recipient of any part of the proceeds of the loan engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive, or obstructive practices during the procurement or the implementation of the contract in question, without the Borrower having taken timely and appropriate action satisfactory to the Bank to address such practices when they occur, including by failing to inform the Bank in a timely manner at the time they knew of the practices;
- (d) will sanction a firm or individual, at any time, in accordance with the prevailing Bank's sanctions procedures, including by publicly declaring such firm or individual ineligible, either indefinitely or for a stated period of time: (i) to be awarded a Bank-financed contract; and (ii) to be a nominated 9;
- (e) will require that a clause be included in bidding documents and in contracts financed by a Bank loan, requiring bidders, suppliers and contractors, and their sub-contractors, agents, personnel, consultants, service providers, or suppliers, to permit the Bank to inspect all accounts, records, and other documents relating to the submission of bids and contract performance, and to have them audited by auditors appointed by the Bank."

A firm or individual may be declared ineligible to be awarded a Bank financed contract upon: (i) completion of the Bank's sanctions proceedings as per its sanctions procedures, including, inter alia, cross-debarment as agreed with other International Financial Institutions, including Multilateral Development Banks, and through the application the World Bank Group corporate administrative procurement sanctions procedures for fraud and corruption; and (ii) as a result of temporary suspension or early temporary suspension in connection with an ongoing sanctions proceeding. See footnote 14 and paragraph 8 of Appendix 1 of these Guidelines.

A nominated sub-contractor, consultant, manufacturer or supplier, or service provider (different names are used depending on the particular bidding document) is one which has either been: (i) included by the bidder in its pre-qualification application or bid because it brings specific and critical experience and know-how that allow the bidder to meet the qualification requirements for the particular bid; or (ii) appointed by the Borrower.

PART 2 - SUPPLY REQUIREMENTS

SECTION VII – SCHEDULE OF REQUIREMENTS

1. LIST OF GOODS AND DELIVERY SCHEDULE

| Line | Description of Goods | Quantity | Physical | Final (Site) | Delivery (as per Incoterms) Date | | |
|------------|--|----------|----------|---------------------------------|--|--|-----------------------------------|
| Item No | | | unit | Destination as specified in BDS | Earliest Delivery Date | Latest Delivery Date | Bidder's offered Delivery date |
| 1 | Supply of Echo Sounder as per technical specifications | 01 | Nos. | Roorkee | 90 days from date of signing of contract | 90 days from date of signing of contract | |

LIST OF RELATED SERVICES {[ITB CLAUSE 14.8B]} AND COMPLETION SCHEDULE

| List o | List of Related Services | | | | | |
|------------|--|----|---------------|---|---|--|
| Sl. No. | Description | | Physical Unit | Place where service be performed | Final completion date of service | |
| 01 | 02 | 03 | 04 | 05 | 06 | |
| S-1 | Testing and Commissioning of Echo Sounder as per the technical specifications with two years warranty period. | 01 | Nos. | As per the list of Goods and Delivery schedules | 120 days from the date of signing of contract | |
| S-2 | Comprehensive AMC for Echo Sounder with all accessories, installed at designated locations within Uttarakhand for "ONE YEAR" after 2 years warranty period. This includes the replacement of batteries as and when required at bidder's cost; | 01 | Nos. | As per the list of Goods and Delivery schedules | 1 st year after expiry of warranty period of 2 years | |
| S-3 | Training of the purchaser's personnel at the site in assembly, startup & operation of Echo Sounder. Which includes installation, testing, operation at minimum 3 different locations, retrieval of data, procedure for preparation of report and maintenance requirements & procedure for equipment configuration, necessary training manuals, in soft and hard copies etc. complete as per technical specifications | 03 | Nos. | As per the training schedules | As per the training schedules Continuous activity till warranty period | |

3. TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS

1.0 GENERAL

ECHO SOUNDER (Multi Beam)

Purpose

The Echo Sounder is to be used for the survey related works under National Hydrology Project. Typical applications are verification of velocity-area data, discharge measurements at important locations and discharge measurements on large rivers, reservoirs and canals.

Conditions and requirements

- The Echo Sounder shall be of such a design that it operates reliably and accurately under the prevailing environmental and hydraulic conditions.
- The Echo Sounder shall be easy to operate and maintain.
- All materials on the Echo Sounder exterior shall be non-corrosive.
- The Echo Sounder shall be small, light and easy to transport
- The sensor-head shall be sturdy and impact resistant.
- The Echo Sounder shall be installed in such a way that no air will be sucked underneath the transducers of the profiler.
- A portable PC (Laptop), meeting the requirements of the current profiler is to control the Echo Sounder to monitor the data acquisition process, to store the collected data and to visualize collected data files. Laptop shall also be part of the delivery and accordingly price shall be quoted.
- The Echo Sounder shall support wireless communication through Bluetooth or /and Indian license free band Radio modem
- All relevant data from Echo Sounder shall be stored on laptop PC for validation and post processing.
- The supplier shall provide adequate training to officials at all the locations on site.
- The Echo Sounder shall be supplied with the required accessories, software and operator's manual.

2.0 DESIGN REQUIREMENTS:

The equipment offered should conform to the following technical Specifications:

i) Echo Sounder for bathymetric Survey

| Sl. | Type | Technical Specifications requirement |
|-----|------------------------|---|
| No. | | |
| I. | Multi beam Echo-sunder | |
| 1 | Roll stabilization | Capable of Real-time Roll stabilization |
| 2 | In-built features | Capable of acquiring bathymetry, backscatter snippets, |
| | | Sidescan, Water column imagine data |
| 3 | Time Synchronization | Capable of Synchronization all sensors internally |
| 4 | System frequency | Should be user selectable between 190 - 420khz |
| 5a | Swath Width general | Up to 165° |
| | | Details to be provided in vendor's technical description. |
| | | The vendor must name environmental and acoustic |

| | | conditions for achieving this coverage. |
|-----|--------------------------------|---|
| 5b | Swath Angle at 400kHz | Up to 165° |
| 30 | Swatti Aligie at 400KHZ | Even at 400 kHz the full max swath width needs to be |
| | | achieved to enable best beam resolution with full |
| | | |
| 6 | Depth range (nadir) | coverage Should exceed 450 m |
| 7 | | |
| / | Beam width (Along x Across) | Less than 1 deg x 1 deg beam width |
| 8 | Maximum ping rate | Should be at least 50 Hz |
| 9 | No. of beams | 10 to 512 |
| 10 | Resolution | 6 mm or smaller |
| 11 | Transducer Cable Length | Not Less than 25 M |
| 12 | User selected swath | Equiangular or Equidistant |
| 13 | Maximum depth | Not less than 450 Meter |
| 14 | Pulse Type | Continuous Wave (CW) and Frequency Modulation |
| | | (FM) |
| 15 | Extra Detection | The multibeam system shall be able to accommodate up |
| - | | to 5 detections within each beam (Multi-Detect). |
| 16 | Constant seafloor spacing | Additional operation mode with constant seafloor |
| | | spacing in a of user defined dimension (e.g., constant |
| | | spacing of 20cm on seafloor). The sonar shall adjust the |
| | | number of beams automatically in accordance with |
| | | specific depth at each ping. |
| 17 | Beam footprint | Equal-angle and equal-distant. Configurable by the |
| | | user. |
| 18 | Power | Should not exceed 300w |
| 19 | Input Supply | Capable of operating on 24 VDC / 100- 230 VAC |
| 20 | Physical dimensions & | Not exceeding 400L x 450W x 140H mm, 15 kgs |
| | Weight in air (Sonar | |
| | Processor) | |
| 21 | Protection | IP54 or better |
| 22 | Temperature (Operational | Portable Sonar Processor: -3°C to +40°C / -20°C to |
| | and Storage) | +60°C |
| | | Sonar wet-end: -2° C to $+30^{\circ}$ C / -20° C to $+50^{\circ}$ C |
| II | Software | |
| 1 | Acquisition Software | Should be user-friendly with pull down menus capable |
| | _ | of configuring, calibrating the system, including |
| | | deriving calibration parameters from the calibration/ |
| | | patch test and set for operation, log data of interfaced |
| | | sensors and provide real-time coverage of the seafloor |
| 2 | Post Processing Software | (i) Process multi-beam bathymetry, backscatter, side |
| | | scan and Water Column Imagery (WCI) logged by |
| | | the system |
| | | (ii) Create DEM/ DTM |
| | | (iii) Quality Assurance and Quality Control |
| | | capabilities. Generate QA/QC report as per IHO S |
| | | 44 standards |
| | | (iv) Compute calibration values for the system from |
| | | Patch Test data |
| III | Motion Sensor/ Inertial | |
| | Measurement Unit | |
| | i . | |

| 1 | Roll and Pitch accuracy | 0.03°/0.02° |
|----|----------------------------|--|
| 2 | Heave accuracy (real time) | 5cm or 5% whichever is highest |
| 3 | Data output rate (maximum) | 200 Hz |
| 4 | Voltage input | 9 to 36 V DC |
| 5 | Power consumption | 3W |
| 6 | Input Format | NMEA, Trimble, Novatel, Septentrio, Hemisphere, |
| | | Veripos, Fugro, PD0, PD6 |
| 7 | Output format | NMEA, ASCII, Binary, TSS, Simrad |
| 8 | Operating temperature | -40°C to +75°C |
| 9 | Material | Anodized aluminum |
| 10 | Enclosure protection | IP68 |
| | No accuracy degradation in | YES |
| | roll, pitch and heave | |
| | measurements during turns | |
| 11 | Calibration Certificate | Should de delivered |
| 12 | Hermetically sealed | YES |
| 13 | Splash proof | YES |
| 14 | Connectors | Should be of marine grade and withstand harsh marine |
| | | environment |
| 15 | Aiding Sensors | GNSS, Heading/Gyro compass, RTCM |
| 16 | Communication | Serial RS-232/422, 3 outputs / 5 inputs, Ethernet |

ii) Hardware and software:

Laptop PC suitable for communicating with the Echo Sounder and other devices for running the associated Echo Sounder software in the field, and for communicating with office-based PCs for subsequent data transfer

Laptop should be of standard brand compatible with ECHO SOUNDER and should have the following minimum specification:

- Intel Core i7 or better Processor
- Processor Family: 10th Generation Intel or higher
- Memory: 8GB DDR3 or better
- Hard Drive: 250 GB SSD
- Graphics Card: 2 GB Dedicated
- DVD Writer: Optional
- Key Board: Backlit Keyboard.
- Monitor: DIB HDMI to VGA, 14" FHD, 950 nits or better
- Network Interface: Integrated 10/100/1000 GbE LAN, Wi-Fi & Bluetooth
- Operating System: Windows 10 Professional with MS Office
- Other Items: Good quality Laptop Bag & Wireless Mouse will be part of delivery.
- Warranty: 3-year onsite warranty with 1 year ADP
- set-up: Preparation of the instrument for data collection, setting of depth-cell size, number of depth cells and ping rate, averaging, storage interval. In case the instrument features in-built compass then software assisted compass calibration shall be supported. Set-up of bottom tracking

- iv) **Data collection:** The PC software shall control the data collection process, record the data in a file system on disk and report aberrations.
- v) Monitoring: The collected data shall be graphically visualized.

vi) Processing:

- Calculation of bin-wise discharge and total discharge
- User input/selection of extrapolation methods to bottom, surface and stream banks
- Display of input data and processing results in graphical and numerical format
- Having the capability of internal memory storage
- vii) Data export: Data export to spreadsheet and ASCII formats shall be supported.

viii) Accessories:

- Tools
- Mounting brackets
- Shipping case
- Consumables

ix) Sound Velocity Sensor

| S. No. | Parameters/specifications | Technical Specifications requirement |
|--------|--------------------------------|--|
| 1 | Application | Transducer mount / surface sound velocity |
| 2 | Velocity range | 1350- 1800 m/s or better |
| 3 | Sensor Port | Min. 1 |
| 4 | Depth Rating | 6000 m or better |
| 5 | Communication | RS232 / RS422 |
| 6 | Baud Rate | 2400- 115200 or better |
| 7 | Power Source | Interna with Sonar processor unit / External |
| 8 | | |
| 9 | Data Output | Real-Time Output |
| 10 | Input Voltage/ Power | 9 to 36 VDC, 1.5 W max or suitable |
| 11 | Cable length | At least 15 m |
| 12 | Software to interface with the | YES |
| | sound velocity probe | |
| 13 | Output formats | ASCII/Valeport/AML/NMEA |

x) Sound Velocity Profiler

| S. No. | Parameters/specifications | Technical Specifications requirement |
|--------|---------------------------|--------------------------------------|
| 1 | Sound Velocity Range | 1,375-1,900 m/s or better |
| 2 | Sound Velocity Resolution | 0.001 m/s or better |
| 3 | Sound Velocity Accuracy | ± 0.02 m/s or better |
| 4 | Pressure Range | 50 Bar or better |
| 5 | Pressure Resolution | 0.001% FS or better |
| 6 | Pressure Accuracy | $\pm 0.01\%$ FS or better |
| 7 | Temperature Range | -5°C - +35°C |

| 8 | Temperature Resolution | 0.001°C or better |
|----|------------------------|---|
| 9 | Temperature Accuracy | ±0.01°C or better |
| 10 | Materials | Titanium or equivalent material |
| 11 | Depth | Min. 500 m |
| 12 | Communication | USB Serial |
| 13 | Battery | Internal rechargeable Li-ion battery pack |
| 14 | Battery Life | Up to 5 days operations |

3.0 TESTING AND ACCEPTANCE

Factory Acceptance Testing

The Bidder shall provide factory calibration & type testing certificate in respect of each component of the Echo Sunder and its major sub-assemblies to the department before delivery/shipment.

Site Acceptance Protocol

In order to facilitate the site acceptance of the system by the engineer – in – charge, the Bidder should give a list of deliverables for each site to the respective sites as well as to the headquarters. The list shall be verified by the engineer – in – charge and accordingly will give a verification report whether all deliverables have been delivered properly at the site. For site acceptance test, the supplier should give a check – list of all components and their functions. This check list shall be decided in consultation with the engineer – in – charge. This check list shall indicate the tests to be conducted at the site and the results that are expected for each and every component that are to be installed at the site. This check list will have to be provided for each and every Echo Sounder before the installation begins.

i) Documentation

Detailed operating and maintenance manuals for the instrument and other equipment supplied under the contract shall be provided. 2 hard as well as soft copies of the final manuals have to be given at data center, Roorkee.

The manuals shall indicate full detail of the equipment supplied, including test certificates, and the software section shall be comprehensive with sufficient detail to allow personnel to easily modify any setting or operational parameter.

ii) Spare parts

Bidder shall ensure the availability of sufficient spare parts in its godown in India for fulfilling its service obligations during warranty period of 2years & AMC period. The same can be inspected by Engineer-in Charge or its authorized representative.

iii) Training and Documentation

The Bidder shall provide trainings as training modules as part of the Tender given as under:

| Sl. No. | Description | Numbers of | Number of Participants |
|------------|---|------------|------------------------|
| 1,0. | | training | per session |
| 1 | Training of the purchaser's personnel at the site in | 3 | 15 |
| | assembly, startup& operation of Echo Sounder. Course | | |
| | topics will include installation, testing, operation at | | |

| minir | num 3 different locations (to be specified by |
|--------|--|
| depar | tment) with different flow conditions. Also include |
| retrie | val of data, procedure for generating rating curve and |
| maint | enance requirements & equipment configuration, |
| inclu | ling training kit containing course material in soft and |
| hard | copies etc. complete in all respect. (2 days) |

iv) Preventive Maintenance

The bidder shall be responsible for maintenance of all Echo Sounder/components of installations, commissioning, site acceptance and operation tests. All equipment maintenance cost, repairs & replacements shall be borne by the bidder during the warranty Period. The scope of maintenance support would include all materials and services including major replacement components, Consumables, mandatory spare parts required to ensure smooth and sustainable operations of the entire system. The bidder shall supply a Manual specifying all the faults experienced by the system together with an account of how such faults have been rectified.

The bidders shall ensure the following visits at remote site for preventive maintenance.

SCHEDULE SHOWING FREQUENCY OF SCHEDULED VISITS FOR ROUTINE AND PREVENTIVE MAINTENANCE

| Sl. No. | Station Category | Minimum Preventive Visits / Year | Remarks |
|------------|--------------------------------|--|---|
| 1 | Echo Sounder & its peripherals | 2 | Every Six months and also on need basis |

TECHNICAL RESPONSIVENESS FORM

Bidder shall furnish clause by clause commentary against the laid down technical specification and standards as per the format given below:

(A) Summary of Instructions

- (i) Particulars of Manufacturer and local agent cum representative are to be given under rows Model and Address.
- (ii) All entry boxes in column "Specification and Standards as offered in by Bidder" shall be filled-in accurately and comprehensively. Quantitative fields shall be filled in accurately. It is not acceptable to use 'Yes', No, Compliant or similar evading words. Following format is designed to help the Bidder to understand the requirements of the equipment being procured. The Bidder must describe in the format how his bid responds to the technical requirements of the equipment. Bidder to note that one or two word responses (e.g. "Yes", "No" "will comply" or similar evading words) are normally not sufficient to confirm the responsiveness with the technical requirements, hence elaborate responses are sought from the bidders. In case deviation on the following technical requirements of equipment is not as per the minimum criteria mentioned, the bids may be declared "non-responsive" and would not further be considered for evaluation purposes.
- (iii) Requested materials and information shall be enclosed with the bid and be unambiguously associated with instruments as offered in the bid
- (iv) Negligence to comply with the instructions and requirements as stated above makes the bid liable to be rejected.

(B) Entries requiring special attention:

- (i) The longitudinal properties of the suspension cable affect the accuracy directly. Bidder to specify all factors affecting the longitudinal properties of the suspension cable: e.g. length creeps due to sensor and cable weight (submerged) longitudinal temperature coefficient, uncoiling after installation, expansion/contraction of jack due to temperature and aging, etc.
- (ii) The proposed maintenance interval and the recommended spares as offered in the bid shall be based on instrument deployment history. The training proposal shall be based on experience in similar cases. Moreover, it shall consider the educational level and specialization of the trainees.

(C) Bidder shall provide information in the formats given below:

i) Echo Sounder for bathymetric Survey

| Sl. No. | Type | Technical Specifications requirement | Specification Offered by Bidder |
|------------|----------------------------|---------------------------------------|---------------------------------|
| I. | Multi beam Echo- sunder | | |
| | Make | | |
| | Model | | |
| | Manufacturer Name, | | |
| | Adrress, Website, | | |
| | email, Phone No, etc. | | |
| 1 | Roll stabilization | Capable of Real-time Roll | |
| | | stabilization | |
| 2 | In-built features | Capable of acquiring bathymetry, | |
| | | backscatter snippets, Sidescan, Water | |
| | | column imagine data | |
| 3 | Time Synchronization | Capable of Synchronization all | |
| | | sensors internally | |
| 4 | System frequency | Should be user selectable between | |
| | | 190 - 420khz | |
| 5a | Swath Width general | Up to 165°, Details to be provided in | |

| | T | 1 | |
|----|-----------------------|---|--|
| | | vendor's technical description. The | |
| | | vendor must name environmental | |
| | | and acoustic conditions for achieving | |
| | | this coverage. | |
| 5b | Swath Angle at 400kHz | Up to 165° | |
| | | Even at 400 kHz the full max swath | |
| | | width needs to be achieved to enable | |
| | | best beam resolution with full | |
| | | coverage | |
| 6 | Depth range (nadir) | Should exceed 450 m | |
| 7 | Beam width (Along x | Less than 1 deg x 1 deg beam width | |
| | Across) | | |
| 8 | Maximum ping rate | Should be at least 50 Hz | |
| 9 | No. of beams | 10 to 512 | |
| 10 | Resolution | 6 mm or smaller | |
| 11 | Transducer Cable | Not Less than 25 M | |
| | Length | _ | |
| 12 | User selected swath | Equiangular or Equidistant | |
| 13 | Maximum depth | Not less than 450 Meter | |
| 14 | Pulse Type | Continuous Wave (CW) and | |
| | | Frequency Modulation (FM) | |
| 15 | Extra Detection | The multibeam system shall be able | |
| | | to accommodate up to 5 detections | |
| | | within each beam (Multi-Detect). | |
| 16 | Constant seafloor | Additional operation mode with | |
| | spacing | constant seafloor spacing in a of user | |
| | | defined dimension (e.g., constant | |
| | | spacing of 20cm on seafloor). The | |
| | | sonar shall adjust the number of | |
| | | beams automatically in accordance | |
| | | with specific depth at each ping. | |
| 17 | Beam footprint | Equal-angle and equal-distant. | |
| | 1 | Configurable by the user. | |
| 18 | Power | Should not exceed 300w | |
| 19 | Input Supply | Capable of operating on 24 VDC / | |
| | I FF-7 | 100- 230 VAC | |
| 20 | Physical dimensions & | Not exceeding 400L x 450W x 140H | |
| | Weight in air (Sonar | mm, 15 kgs | |
| | Processor) | | |
| 21 | Protection | IP54 or better | |
| 22 | Temperature | Portable Sonar Processor: -3°C to | |
| | (Operational and | +40°C / -20°C to +60°C | |
| | Storage) | Sonar wet-end: -2°C to +30°C / - | |
| | | 20°C to +50°C | |
| II | Software | | |
| 1 | Acquisition Software | Should be user-friendly with pull | |
| | • | down menus capable of configuring, | |
| | | calibrating the system, including | |
| | | deriving calibration parameters from | |
| | | the calibration/ patch test and set for | |
| | | operation, log data of interfaced | |
| 1 | • | <u> </u> | |

| | I | concord and provide real time | |
|-----|--------------------------------|--------------------------------------|--|
| | | sensors and provide real-time | |
| | D + D : | coverage of the seafloor | |
| 2 | Post Processing | (i) Process multi-beam | |
| | Software | bathymetry, backscatter, side | |
| | | scan and Water Column | |
| | | Imagery (WCI) logged by the | |
| | | system | |
| | | (ii) Create DEM/ DTM | |
| | | (iii) Quality Assurance and Quality | |
| | | Control capabilities. Generate | |
| | | QA/ QC report as per IHO S 44 | |
| | | standards | |
| | | (iv) Compute calibration values for | |
| | | the system from Patch Test data | |
| Ш | Motion Sensor/ Inertial | | |
| | Measurement Unit | | |
| 1 | Roll and Pitch accuracy | 0.03°/0.02° | |
| 2 | Heave accuracy (real | 5cm or 5% whichever is highest | |
| | time) | | |
| 3 | Data output rate | 200 Hz | |
| | (maximum) | | |
| 4 | Voltage input | 9 to 36 V DC | |
| 5 | Power consumption | 3W | |
| 6 | Input Format | NMEA, Trimble, Novatel, | |
| | | Septentrio, Hemisphere, Veripos, | |
| | | Fugro, PD0, PD6 | |
| 7 | Output format | NMEA, ASCII, Binary, TSS, Simrad | |
| 8 | Operating temperature | -40°C to +75°C | |
| 9 | Material | Anodized aluminum | |
| 10 | Enclosure protection | IP68 | |
| | No accuracy degradation | YES | |
| | in roll, pitch and heave | | |
| | measurements during | | |
| | turns | | |
| 11 | Calibration Certificate | Should de delivered | |
| 12 | Hermetically sealed | YES | |
| 13 | Splash proof | YES | |
| 14 | Connectors | Should be of marine grade and | |
| | | withstand harsh marine environment | |
| 15 | Aiding Sensors | GNSS, Heading/Gyro compass, | |
| | | RTCM | |
| 16 | Communication | Serial RS-232/422, 3 outputs / 5 | |
| | | inputs, Ethernet | |
| ii) | Hardware and | | |
| ′ | software | | |
| 1 | Laptop PC | Laptop PC suitable for communicating | |
| | | with the Echo Sounder and other | |
| | | devices for running the associated | |
| | | Echo Sounder software in the field, | |
| | | and for communicating with office- | |
| | | based PCs for subsequent data | |
| | 1 | 1 | |

| | | transfer I enten should be of standard | |
|-------|-------------------|---|---|
| | | transfer. Laptop should be of standard | |
| | | brand compatible with ECHO SOUNDER and should have the | |
| | | | |
| | Dunganan | following minimum specification: Intel Core i7 or better Processor | |
| 2 | Processor | | |
| 3 | Processor Family | 10th Generation Intel or higher | |
| 4 | Memory | 8GB DDR3 or better | _ |
| 5 | Hard Drive | 250 GB SSD | |
| 6 | Graphics Card | 2 GB Dedicated | |
| 7 | DVD Writer | Optional | |
| 8 | Key Board | Backlit Keyboard. | |
| 9 | | DIB HDMI to VGA, 14" FHD, 950 | |
| | Monitor | nits or better | |
| 10 | | Integrated 10/100/1000 GbE LAN, | |
| | Network Interface | Wi-Fi & Bluetooth | |
| 11 | | Windows 10 Professional or latest | |
| | Operating System | with MS Office | |
| 12 | | Good quality Laptop Bag & Wireless | |
| | Other Items | Mouse will be part of delivery. | |
| 13 | | 3-year onsite warranty with 1 year | |
| | Warranty | ADP | |
| iii) | Set-up | Preparation of the instrument for data | |
| | | collection, setting of depth-cell size, | |
| | | number of depth cells and ping rate, | |
| | | averaging, storage interval. In case the | |
| | | instrument features in-built compass | |
| | | then software assisted compass | |
| | | calibration shall be supported. Set-up | |
| | | of bottom tracking | |
| iv) | Data collection | The PC software shall control the data | |
| 11, | Duta concerion | collection process, record the data in a | |
| | | file system on disk and report | |
| | | aberrations | |
| v) | Monitoring | The collected data shall be graphically | |
| 1) | Withing | visualized. | |
| vi) | Processing | Calculation of bin-wise discharge and | |
| V1) | Trocessing | total discharge | |
| | | User input/selection of extrapolation | |
| | | methods to bottom, surface and stream | |
| | | banks | |
| | | Display of input data and processing | |
| | | | |
| | | results in graphical and numerical format | |
| | | | |
| | | Having the capability of internal | |
| •• | Data ama t | memory storage | |
| vii) | Data export | Data export to spreadsheet and ASCII | |
| ••• | | formats shall be supported. | _ |
| viii) | Accessories | Tools | |
| | | Mounting brackets | |
| | | Shipping case | |
| l | | Consumables | |

| ix) | Sound Velocity Sensor | | |
|---|---|--|--|
| | Make | | |
| | Model | | |
| | Manufacturer Name, | | |
| | Adrress, Website, | | |
| | email, Phone No, etc. | | |
| 1 | Application | Transducer mount / surface sound | |
| | | velocity | |
| 2 | Velocity range | 1350- 1800 m/s | |
| 3 | Sensor Port | 1 | |
| 4 | Depth Rating | 6000m | |
| 5 | Communication | RS232 / RS422 | |
| 6 | Baud Rate | 2400- 115200 | |
| 7 | Power Source | Interna with Sonar processor unit / | |
| | | External | |
| 8 | Data / Power Connector | SubConn MCBH9M | |
| 9 | Data Output | Real-Time Output | |
| 10 | Input Voltage/ Power | 9 to 36 VDC, 1.5 W max | |
| 11 | Cable length | At least 15m | |
| 12 | Software to interface | YES | |
| | with the sound velocity | | |
| | probe | | |
| 13 | Output formats | ASCII, Valeport, AML, NMEA | |
| | | | |
| x) | Sound Velocity Profiler | | |
| x) | Make | | |
| x) | Make Model | | |
| x) | Make Model Manufacturer Name, | | |
| x) | Make Model Manufacturer Name, Adrress, Website, | | |
| | Make Model Manufacturer Name, Adrress, Website, email, Phone No, etc. | | |
| 1 | Make Model Manufacturer Name, Adrress, Website, email, Phone No, etc. Sound Velocity Range | 1,375-1,900 m/s | |
| | Make Model Manufacturer Name, Adrress, Website, email, Phone No, etc. Sound Velocity Range Sound Velocity | 1,375-1,900 m/s 0.001 m/s | |
| 1 2 | Make Model Manufacturer Name, Adrress, Website, email, Phone No, etc. Sound Velocity Range Sound Velocity Resolution | 0.001 m/s | |
| 1 | Make Model Manufacturer Name, Adrress, Website, email, Phone No, etc. Sound Velocity Range Sound Velocity Resolution Sound Velocity | | |
| 1 2 3 | Make Model Manufacturer Name, Adrress, Website, email, Phone No, etc. Sound Velocity Range Sound Velocity Resolution Sound Velocity Accuracy | 0.001 m/s ±0.02 m/s | |
| 1 2 3 | Make Model Manufacturer Name, Adrress, Website, email, Phone No, etc. Sound Velocity Range Sound Velocity Resolution Sound Velocity Accuracy Pressure Range | 0.001 m/s ±0.02 m/s 50 Bar | |
| 1 2 3 4 5 | Make Model Manufacturer Name, Adrress, Website, email, Phone No, etc. Sound Velocity Range Sound Velocity Resolution Sound Velocity Accuracy Pressure Range Pressure Resolution | 0.001 m/s ±0.02 m/s 50 Bar 0.001% FS | |
| 1 2 3 4 5 6 | Make Model Manufacturer Name, Adrress, Website, email, Phone No, etc. Sound Velocity Range Sound Velocity Resolution Sound Velocity Accuracy Pressure Range Pressure Resolution Pressure Accuracy | 0.001 m/s ±0.02 m/s 50 Bar 0.001% FS ±0.01% FS | |
| 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 | Make Model Manufacturer Name, Adrress, Website, email, Phone No, etc. Sound Velocity Range Sound Velocity Resolution Sound Velocity Accuracy Pressure Range Pressure Resolution Pressure Accuracy Temperature Range | 0.001 m/s ±0.02 m/s 50 Bar 0.001% FS ±0.01% FS -5°C - +35°C | |
| 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 | Make Model Manufacturer Name, Adrress, Website, email, Phone No, etc. Sound Velocity Range Sound Velocity Resolution Sound Velocity Accuracy Pressure Range Pressure Resolution Pressure Accuracy Temperature Range Temperature Resolution | 0.001 m/s ±0.02 m/s 50 Bar 0.001% FS ±0.01% FS -5°C - +35°C 0.001°C | |
| 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 | Make Model Manufacturer Name, Adrress, Website, email, Phone No, etc. Sound Velocity Range Sound Velocity Resolution Sound Velocity Accuracy Pressure Range Pressure Resolution Pressure Accuracy Temperature Range Temperature Resolution Temperature Accuracy | 0.001 m/s ±0.02 m/s 50 Bar 0.001% FS ±0.01% FS -5°C -+35°C 0.001°C ±0.01°C | |
| 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 | Make Model Manufacturer Name, Adrress, Website, email, Phone No, etc. Sound Velocity Range Sound Velocity Resolution Sound Velocity Accuracy Pressure Range Pressure Resolution Pressure Accuracy Temperature Range Temperature Resolution Temperature Accuracy Materials | 0.001 m/s ±0.02 m/s 50 Bar 0.001% FS ±0.01% FS -5°C - +35°C 0.001°C ±0.01°C Titanium | |
| 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 | Make Model Manufacturer Name, Adrress, Website, email, Phone No, etc. Sound Velocity Range Sound Velocity Resolution Sound Velocity Accuracy Pressure Range Pressure Resolution Pressure Accuracy Temperature Range Temperature Resolution Temperature Accuracy Materials Depth | 0.001 m/s ±0.02 m/s 50 Bar 0.001% FS ±0.01% FS -5°C - +35°C 0.001°C ±0.01°C Titanium 500m | |
| 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 | Make Model Manufacturer Name, Adrress, Website, email, Phone No, etc. Sound Velocity Range Sound Velocity Resolution Sound Velocity Accuracy Pressure Range Pressure Resolution Pressure Accuracy Temperature Range Temperature Resolution Temperature Accuracy Materials Depth Communication | 0.001 m/s ±0.02 m/s 50 Bar 0.001% FS ±0.01% FS -5°C - +35°C 0.001°C ±0.01°C Titanium 500m USB Serial | |
| 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 | Make Model Manufacturer Name, Adrress, Website, email, Phone No, etc. Sound Velocity Range Sound Velocity Resolution Sound Velocity Accuracy Pressure Range Pressure Resolution Pressure Accuracy Temperature Range Temperature Resolution Temperature Accuracy Materials Depth | 0.001 m/s ±0.02 m/s 50 Bar 0.001% FS ±0.01% FS -5°C - +35°C 0.001°C ±0.01°C Titanium 500m USB Serial Internal rechargeable Li-ion battery | |
| 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 | Make Model Manufacturer Name, Adrress, Website, email, Phone No, etc. Sound Velocity Range Sound Velocity Resolution Sound Velocity Accuracy Pressure Range Pressure Resolution Pressure Accuracy Temperature Range Temperature Resolution Temperature Accuracy Materials Depth Communication | 0.001 m/s ±0.02 m/s 50 Bar 0.001% FS ±0.01% FS -5°C - +35°C 0.001°C ±0.01°C Titanium 500m USB Serial | |

5.0 INSPECTIONS AND TESTS

The following inspections and tests shall be performed:

- i) Inspection and tests prior to shipment of Goods and at final acceptance are as follows:
 - The inspection of the goods shall be carried out to check whether the goods are in conformity with the approved technical specifications and shall be in line with the inspection/test procedures laid down in the technical specifications and the General Conditions of contract. The supplier will dispatch the goods to the ultimate consignee after approval of engineer-in charge against the submission of internal inspection testing along with the supplier's inspection report, manufacturer's warranty certificate etc. The purchaser will test the equipment after completion of the installation and commissioning at the site of the installation. For site preparation, the supplier should furnish all details to the purchaser sufficiently in advance so as to get the works completed before receipt of the equipment. Complete hardware and software as specified in section VI should be supplied, installed and commissioned properly by the supplier prior to commencement of performance tests.
 - b) The acceptance test will be conducted by the purchaser/their consultant or any other person nominated by the purchaser, at its option as per Section-3 Technical Specification. The acceptance will involve trouble-free operation for three consecutive days. There shall not be any additional charges for carrying out acceptance tests. No malfunction, partial or complete failure of any part of hardware or bugs in the software should occur. All the software should be complete and no missing modules/sections will be allowed. The supplier shall maintain necessary log in respect of the results of the tests to establish to the entire satisfaction of the purchaser, the successful completion of the test specified. An average uptake efficiency of 95% for the duration of test period shall be considered as satisfactory.
 - c) In the event of the hardware and software failing to pass the acceptance test, a period not exceeding two weeks will be given to rectify the defects and clear the acceptance test, failing which the purchaser reserves the rights to get the equipment replaced by the supplier at no extra cost to the purchaser.

ii) Manuals

- Before the goods and equipment are taken over by the Purchaser, the Supplier shall supply
 operation and maintenance manuals of the goods and equipment. These shall be in such
 detail as will enable the Purchaser to operate, maintain, adjust and repair all parts of the
 equipment as stated in the specifications.
- The manuals shall be in the ruling language (English) and in such form and numbers as stated in the contract.
- Unless and otherwise agreed, the goods and equipment shall not be considered to be completed for the purpose of taking over until such manuals have been supplied to the Purchaser.

iii) For the System and Other Software, the following will apply:

The Supplier shall provide complete and legal documentation of hardware, and licensed operating systems. The supplier shall also indemnify the purchaser against any levies/penalties on account of any default in this regard.

To be reviewed and revised for each procurement depending on the equipment to be procured.

iv) Acceptance Certificates:

On successful completion of acceptability test, receipt of deliverables etc., and after the purchaser is satisfied with the working on the system, the acceptance certificate signed by the supplier and the representative of the purchaser will be issued. The date on which such certificate is signed shall be deemed to be the date of successful commissioning of the system.

a. PROFORMA OF CERTIFICATE FOR ISSUE BY THE PURCHASER AFTER SUCCESSFUL INSTALLATION AND STARTUP OF THE SUPPLIED GOODS.

| | [Thi | s is to be attached for supply, erection, supervision of erection and startup contracts only] |
|----|------------|--|
| | No. | Date: |
| | M/S | |
| | Sub | Certificate of startup of the supplied Goods |
| 1. | goo No. | s is to certify that the plants / Equipment as detailed below has/have been received in d condition along with all the standard and special accessories (subject to remarks in Para 2) and a set of spares in accordance with the Contract/Specifications. The same has been alled and commissioned. |
| | a) | Contract No dated |
| | b) | Description of the Equipment |
| | c) | Sl. No |
| | d) | Quantity |
| | e) | Rail / Road ways Receipt No dated |
| | f) | Name of the consignee |
| | g) | Date of startup and proving test |
| 2. | Det | ails of accessories/spares not yet supplied and recoveries to be made on that account. |
| | Sl. 1 | No. Description Amount to be recovered |
| | 1. | The proving test has been done to our entire satisfaction and operators have been trained to operate the plant. |
| | 2. | The supplier has fulfilled his contractual obligations satisfactorily. * |
| | | Or |
| | | The supplier has failed to fulfill his contractual obligations with regard to the following. |
| | | (a) |

| (b) | |
|-----|--|
| (c) | |

(d)

- 3. The amount of recovery on account of non-supply of accessories and spares is given under Para No. 2
- 4. The amount of recovery on account of failure of the supplier to meet his contractual obligations is as indicated in endorsement of the letter.

| Signature |
|------------------------|
| Name |
| Designation with Stamp |
| |

- * Explanatory notes for filling up the certificates
 - a) He has adhered to the time schedule specified in the contract in dispatching the documents/drawings pursuant to Technical Specifications.
 - b) He has supervised the startup of the plan in time i.e., within the period specified in the contract from the date of intimation by the Purchaser in respect of the installation of the plant.
 - c) Training of personnel has been done by the supplier as specified in the contract
 - d) In the event of documents/drawings having not been supplied or installation and startup of the plant have been delayed on account of the supplier, the extent of delay should always be mentioned.

Note: This form is for the information only. It is not to be filled and submitted / uploaded along with the bid.

PART 3 – CONTRACT

| SECTION VIII | – General | Condition | NS OF CONT | RACT |
|--------------|-----------|-----------|------------|------|
| | | | | |
| | | | | |

Section VII. General Conditions of Contract

Table of Clauses

| 1. | DEFINITIONS | 77 |
|-----|---------------------------------------|----|
| 2. | CONTRACT DOCUMENTS | 78 |
| 3. | CORRUPT & FRAUDULENT PRACTICES | 78 |
| 4. | INTERPRETATION | 78 |
| 5. | LANGUAGE | 79 |
| 6. | DELETED | 79 |
| 7. | ELIGIBILITY | |
| 8. | NOTICES | |
| 9. | GOVERNING LAW | |
| 10. | SETTLEMENT OF DISPUTES | 79 |
| 11. | INSPECTIONS AND AUDIT BY THE BANK | 80 |
| 12. | SCOPE OF SUPPLY | 80 |
| 13. | DELIVERY AND DOCUMENTS | 80 |
| 14. | SUPPLIER'S RESPONSIBILITIES | |
| 15. | CONTRACT PRICE | 80 |
| 16. | TERMS OF PAYMENT | |
| 17. | TAXES AND DUTIES | 81 |
| 18. | PERFORMANCE SECURITY | |
| 19. | COPYRIGHT | 81 |
| 20. | CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION | 81 |
| 21. | SUBCONTRACTING | 82 |
| 22. | SPECIFICATIONS AND STANDARDS | 82 |
| 23. | PACKING AND DOCUMENTS | 83 |
| 24. | INSURANCE | 83 |
| 25. | TRANSPORTATION & INCIDENTAL SERVICES | 83 |
| 26. | INSPECTIONS AND TESTS | 84 |
| 27. | LIQUIDATED DAMAGES | 85 |
| 28. | WARRANTY | 85 |
| 29. | PATENT INDEMNITY | |
| 30. | LIMITATION OF LIABILITY | 86 |
| 31. | CHANGE IN LAWS AND REGULATIONS | 87 |
| 32. | FORCE MAJEURE | 87 |
| 33. | CHANGE ORDERS AND CONTRACT AMENDMENTS | |
| 34. | EXTENSIONS OF TIME | 88 |
| 35. | TERMINATION | 88 |
| 36. | ASSIGNMENT | 89 |

Section VIII. General Conditions of Contract

1. Definitions

The following words and expressions shall have the meanings hereby assigned to them:

- (a) "Bank" means the World Bank and refers to the International Bank for Reconstruction and Development (IBRD) or the International Development Association (IDA).
- (b) "Contract" means the Contract Agreement entered into between the Purchaser and the Supplier, together with the Contract Documents referred to therein, including all attachments, appendices, and all documents incorporated by reference therein.
- (c) "Contract Documents" means the documents listed in the Contract Agreement, including any amendments thereto.
- (d) "Contract Price" means the price payable to the Supplier as specified in the Contract Agreement, subject to such additions and adjustments thereto or deductions therefrom, as may be made pursuant to the Contract.
- (e) "Day" means calendar day.
- (f) "Completion" means the fulfillment of the Related Services by the Supplier in accordance with the terms and conditions set forth in the Contract.
- (g) "GCC" means the General Conditions of Contract.
- (h) "Goods" means all of the commodities, raw material, machinery and equipment, and/or other materials that the Supplier is required to supply to the Purchaser under the Contract.
- (i) "Purchaser's Country" is India.
- (j) "Purchaser" means the entity purchasing the Goods and Related Services, as specified in the SCC.
- (k) "Related Services" means the services incidental to the supply of the goods, such as insurance, installation, start-up, training and initial maintenance and other such obligations of the Supplier under the Contract.
- (1) "SCC" means the Special Conditions of Contract.
- (m) "Subcontractor" means any natural person, private or government entity, or a combination of the above, to whom any part of the Goods to be supplied or execution of any part of the Related Services is subcontracted by the Supplier.
- (n) "Supplier" means the natural person, private or government entity, or a combination of the above, whose bid to perform the Contract has been accepted by the Purchaser and is named as such in the Contract Agreement.
- (o) "The Project Site," where applicable, means the place named in the SCC.

2. Contract Documents

2.1 Subject to the order of precedence set forth in the Contract Agreement, all documents forming the Contract (and all parts thereof) are intended to be correlative, complementary, and mutually explanatory. The Contract Agreement shall be read as a whole.

3. Corrupt & Fraudulent Practices

- 3.1 The Bank requires compliance with its policy in regard to corrupt and fraudulent practices as set forth in Appendix to the GCC.
- 3.2 The Purchaser requires the Supplier to disclose any commissions or fees that may have been paid or are to be paid to agents or any other party with respect to the bidding process or execution of the Contract. The information disclosed must include at least the name and address of the agent or other party, the amount and currency, and the purpose of the commission, gratuity or fee.

4. Interpretation

- 4.1 If the context so requires it, singular means plural and vice versa.
- 4.2 Incoterms.
- (a) Unless inconsistent with any provision of the Contract, the meaning of any trade term and the rights and obligations of parties thereunder shall be as prescribed by Incoterms.
- (b) The terms EXW and other similar terms, when used, shall be governed by the rules prescribed in the current edition of Incoterms specified in the SCC and published by the International Chamber of Commerce in Paris, France.

4.3 Entire Agreement

The Contract constitutes the entire agreement between the Purchaser and the Supplier and supersedes all communications, negotiations and agreements (whether written or oral) of the parties with respect thereto made prior to the date of Contract.

4.4 Amendment

No amendment or other variation of the Contract shall be valid unless it is in writing, is dated, expressly refers to the Contract, and is signed by a duly authorized representative of each party thereto.

4.5 Nonwaiver

- (a) Subject to GCC Sub-Clause 4.5(b) below, no relaxation, forbearance, delay, or indulgence by either party in enforcing any of the terms and conditions of the Contract or the granting of time by either party to the other shall prejudice, affect, or restrict the rights of that party under the Contract, neither shall any waiver by either party of any breach of Contract operate as waiver of any subsequent or continuing breach of Contract.
- (b) Any waiver of a party's rights, powers, or remedies under the Contract must be in writing, dated, and signed by an authorized representative of the party granting such waiver, and must specify the right and the extent to which it is being waived.

4.6 Severability

If any provision or condition of the Contract is prohibited or rendered

invalid or unenforceable, such prohibition, invalidity or unenforceability shall not affect the validity or enforceability of any other provisions and conditions of the Contract.

5. Language

- 5.1 The Contract as well as all correspondence and documents relating to the Contract exchanged by the Supplier and the Purchaser, shall be English. Supporting documents and printed literature that are part of the Contract may be in another language provided they are accompanied by an accurate translation of the relevant passages in English language, in which case, for purposes of interpretation of the Contract, this translation shall govern.
- 5.2 The Supplier shall bear all costs of translation to the governing language and all risks of the accuracy of such translation, for documents provided by the Supplier.

6. Deleted

7. Eligibility

- 7.1 The Supplier and its Subcontractors shall have the nationality of an eligible country. A Supplier or Subcontractor shall be deemed to have the nationality of a country if it is a citizen or constituted, incorporated, or registered, and operates in conformity with the provisions of the laws of that country.
- 7.2 All Goods and Related Services to be supplied under the Contract and financed by the Bank shall have their origin in Eligible Countries. For the purpose of this Clause, origin means the country where the goods have been grown, mined, cultivated, produced, manufactured, or processed; or through manufacture, processing, or assembly, another commercially recognized article results that differs substantially in its basic characteristics from its components.

8. Notices

- 8.1 Any notice given by one party to the other pursuant to the Contract shall be in writing to the address specified in the SCC. The term "in writing" means communicated in written form with proof of receipt.
- 8.2 A notice shall be effective when delivered or on the notice's effective date, whichever is later.

9. Governing Law

9.1 The Contract shall be governed by and interpreted in accordance with the laws of the Union of India.

10. Settlement of Disputes

- 10.1 The Purchaser and the Supplier shall make every effort to resolve amicably by direct informal negotiation any disagreement or dispute arising between them under or in connection with the Contract.
- 10.2 If, after twenty-eight (28) days, the parties have failed to resolve their dispute or difference by such mutual consultation, then either the Purchaser or the Supplier may give notice to the other party of its intention to commence arbitration, as hereinafter provided, as to the matter in dispute, and no arbitration in respect of this matter may be commenced unless such notice is given. Any dispute or difference in respect of which a notice of intention to commence arbitration has been given in accordance with this Clause shall be finally settled by arbitration. Arbitration may be commenced prior

to or after delivery of the Goods under the Contract. Arbitration proceedings shall be conducted in accordance with the rules of procedure specified in the SCC.

- 10.3 Notwithstanding any reference to arbitration herein,
- the parties shall continue to perform their respective obligations under (a) the Contract unless they otherwise agree; and
- 10.1 the Purchaser shall pay the Supplier any monies due the Supplier

11. Inspections and Audit by the Bank

- 11.1 The Supplier shall keep, and shall make all reasonable efforts to cause its Subcontractors to keep, accurate and systematic accounts and records in respect of the Goods in such form and details as will clearly identify relevant time changes and costs
- 11.2 The Supplier shall permit, and shall cause its Subcontractors to permit, the Bank and/or persons appointed by the Bank to inspect the Supplier's offices and all accounts and records relating to the performance of the Contract and the submission of the bid, and to have such accounts and records audited by auditors appointed by the Bank if requested by the Bank. The Supplier's and its Subcontractors and consultants' attention is drawn to Clause 3 [Fraud and Corruption], which provides, inter alia, that acts intended to materially impede the exercise of the Bank's inspection and audit rights provided for under this Sub-Clause 11.1 constitute a prohibited practice subject to contract termination (as well as to a determination of ineligibility pursuant to the Bank's prevailing sanctions procedures)

12. Scope of **Supply**

12.1 The Goods and Related Services to be supplied shall be as specified in the Special Conditions of Contract.

13. Delivery and **Documents**

13.1 Subject to GCC Sub-Clause 33.1, the Delivery of the Goods and Completion of the Related Services shall be in accordance with the Delivery and Completion Schedule specified in the Schedule of Requirements. The details of shipping and other documents to be furnished by the Supplier are specified in the SCC.

14. Supplier's Responsibilitie S

14.1 The Supplier shall supply all the Goods and Related Services included in the Scope of Supply in accordance with GCC Clause 12, and the Delivery and Completion Schedule, as per GCC Clause 13.

15. Contract Price 15.1 Prices charged by the Supplier for the Goods supplied and the Related Services performed under the Contract shall not vary from the prices quoted by the Supplier in its bid, with the exception of any price adjustments authorized in the SCC.

16. Terms of **Payment**

The Contract Price, including any Advance Payments, if applicable, shall be paid as specified in the SCC.

16.2 The Supplier's request for payment shall be made to the Purchaser in writing, accompanied by invoices describing, as appropriate, the Goods delivered and Related Services performed, and by the documents submitted pursuant to GCC Clause 13 and upon

- fulfillment of all other obligations stipulated in the Contract.
- 16.3 Payments shall be made promptly by the Purchaser, but in no case later than sixty (60) days after submission of an invoice or request for payment by the Supplier, and after the Purchaser has accepted it.
- 16.4 The payments shall be made in Indian Rupees to the Supplier under this Contract.
- 16.5 In the event that the Purchaser fails to pay the Supplier any payment by its due date or within the period set forth in the SCC, the Purchaser shall pay to the Supplier interest on the amount of such delayed payment at the rate shown in the SCC, for the period of delay until payment has been made in full, whether before or after judgment or arbitrage award.

17. Taxes and Duties

17.1 The Supplier shall be entirely responsible for all taxes, duties, license fees, etc., incurred until delivery of the contracted Goods to the Purchaser.

18. Performance Security

- 18.1 If required as specified in the SCC, the Supplier shall, within twenty-one (21) days of the notification of contract award, provide a performance security for the performance of the Contract in the amount specified in the SCC.
- 18.2 The proceeds of the Performance Security shall be payable to the Purchaser as compensation for any loss resulting from the Supplier's failure to complete its obligations under the Contract.
- 18.3 As specified in the SCC, the Performance Security shall be denominated in the Indian Rupees, and shall be in the format stipulated by the Purchaser in the SCC, or in another format acceptable to the Purchaser.
- 18.4 The Performance Security shall be discharged by the Purchaser and returned to the Supplier not later than twenty-eight (28) days following the date of Completion of the Supplier's performance obligations under the Contract, including any warranty obligations, unless specified otherwise in the SCC.

19. Copyright

19.1 The copyright in all drawings, documents, and other materials containing data and information furnished to the Purchaser by the Supplier herein shall remain vested in the Supplier, or, if they are furnished to the Purchaser directly or through the Supplier by any third party, including suppliers of materials, the copyright in such materials shall remain vested in such third party.

20. Confidential Information

20.1 The Purchaser and the Supplier shall keep confidential and shall not, without the written consent of the other party hereto, divulge to any third party any documents, data, or other information furnished directly or indirectly by the other party hereto in connection with the Contract, whether such information has been furnished prior to, during or following completion or termination of the Contract. Notwithstanding the above, the Supplier may furnish to its

Subcontractor such documents, data, and other information it receives from the Purchaser to the extent required for the Subcontractor to perform its work under the Contract, in which event the Supplier shall obtain from such Subcontractor an undertaking of confidentiality similar to that imposed on the Supplier under GCC Clause 20.

- 20.2 The Purchaser shall not use such documents, data, and other information received from the Supplier for any purposes unrelated to the contract. Similarly, the Supplier shall not use such documents, data, and other information received from the Purchaser for any purpose other than the performance of the Contract.
- 20.3 The obligation of a party under GCC Sub-Clauses 20.1 and 20.2 above, however, shall not apply to information that:
 - (a) the Purchaser or Supplier need to share with the Bank or other institutions participating in the financing of the Contract;
 - (b) now or hereafter enters the public domain through no fault of that party;
 - (c) can be proven to have been possessed by that party at the time of disclosure and which was not previously obtained, directly or indirectly, from the other party; or
 - (d) otherwise lawfully becomes available to that party from a third party that has no obligation of confidentiality.
- 20.4 The above provisions of GCC Clause 20 shall not in any way modify any undertaking of confidentiality given by either of the parties hereto prior to the date of the Contract in respect of the Supply or any part thereof.
- 20.5 The provisions of GCC Clause 20 shall survive completion or termination, for whatever reason, of the Contract.

21. Subcontractin g

- 21.1 The Supplier shall notify the Purchaser in writing of all subcontracts awarded under the Contract if not already specified in the bid. Such notification, in the original bid or later shall not relieve the Supplier from any of its obligations, duties, responsibilities, or liability under the Contract.
- 21.2 Subcontracts shall comply with the provisions of GCC Clauses 3 and 7.

22. Specifications and Standards

- 22.1 Technical Specifications and Drawings
 - (a) The Goods and Related Services supplied under this Contract shall conform to the technical specifications and standards mentioned in Section VII, Schedule of Requirements and, when no applicable standard is mentioned, the standard shall be equivalent or superior to the official standards whose application is appropriate to the Goods' country of origin.
 - (b) The Supplier shall be entitled to disclaim responsibility for any design, data, drawing, specification or other document, or any modification thereof provided or designed by or on behalf of the Purchaser, by giving a notice of such disclaimer to the

Purchaser.

Wherever references are made in the Contract to codes and standards in accordance with which it shall be executed, the edition or the revised version of such codes and standards shall be those specified in the Schedule of Requirements. During Contract execution, any changes in any such codes and standards shall be applied only after approval by the Purchaser and shall be treated in accordance with GCC Clause 33.

23. Packing and Documents

- 23.1 The Supplier shall provide such packing of the Goods as is required to prevent their damage or deterioration during transit to their final destination, as indicated in the Contract. During transit, the packing shall be sufficient to withstand, without limitation, rough handling and exposure to extreme temperatures, salt and precipitation, and open storage. Packing case size and weights shall take into consideration, where appropriate, the remoteness of the goods' final destination and the absence of heavy handling facilities at all points in transit.
- 23.2 The packing, marking, and documentation within and outside the packages shall comply strictly with such special requirements as shall be expressly provided for in the Contract, including additional requirements, if any, specified in the SCC, and in any other instructions ordered by the Purchaser.

24. Insurance

24.1 Unless otherwise specified in the SCC, the Goods supplied under the Contract shall be fully insured—against loss or damage incidental to manufacture or acquisition, transportation, storage, and delivery, in accordance with the applicable Incoterms or in the manner specified in the SCC.

25. Transportatio n & Incidental Services

- 25.1 Unless otherwise specified in the SCC, responsibility for arranging transportation of the Goods shall be in accordance with the specified Incoterms.
- 25.2 The Supplier may be required to provide any or all of the following services, including additional services, if any, **specified in Schedule of Requirements and SCC:**
 - (a) performance or supervision of on-site assembly and/or start-up of the supplied Goods;
 - (b) furnishing of tools required for assembly and/or maintenance of the supplied Goods;
 - (c) furnishing of a detailed operations and maintenance manual for each appropriate unit of the supplied Goods;
 - (d) performance or supervision or maintenance and/or repair of the supplied Goods, for a period of time agreed by the parties, provided that this service shall not relieve the Supplier of any warranty obligations under this Contract; and
 - (e) training of the Purchaser's personnel, at the Supplier's plant and/or on-site, in assembly, start-up, operation, maintenance, and/or

repair of the supplied Goods

25.3 Prices charged by the Supplier for incidental services, if not included in the Contract Price for the Goods, shall be agreed upon in advance by the parties and shall not exceed the prevailing rates charged to other parties by the Supplier for similar services.

26. Inspections and Tests

- 26.1 The Supplier shall at its own expense and at no cost to the Purchaser carry out all such tests and/or inspections of the Goods and Related Services as are specified in the **SCC**.
- 26.2 The inspections and tests may be conducted on the premises of the Supplier or its Subcontractor, at point of delivery, and/or at the Goods' final destination, or in another place in the Purchaser's Country as specified in the SCC. Subject to GCC Sub-Clause 26.3, if conducted on the premises of the Supplier or its Subcontractor, all reasonable facilities and assistance, including access to drawings and production data, shall be furnished to the inspectors at no charge to the Purchaser.
- 26.3 The Purchaser or its designated representative shall be entitled to attend the tests and/or inspections referred to in GCC Sub-Clause 26.2, provided that the Purchaser bear all of its own costs and expenses incurred in connection with such attendance including, but not limited to, all traveling and board and lodging expenses.
- 26.4 Whenever the Supplier is ready to carry out any such test and inspection, it shall give a reasonable advance notice, including the place and time, to the Purchaser. The Supplier shall obtain from any relevant third party or manufacturer any necessary permission or consent to enable the Purchaser or its designated representative to attend the test and/or inspection.
- 26.5 The Purchaser may require the Supplier to carry out any test and/or inspection not required by the Contract but deemed necessary to verify that the characteristics and performance of the Goods comply with the technical specifications codes and standards under the Contract, provided that the Supplier's reasonable costs and expenses incurred in the carrying out of such test and/or inspection shall be added to the Contract Price. Further, if such test and/or inspection impedes the progress of manufacturing and/or the Supplier's performance of its other obligations under the Contract, due allowance will be made in respect of the Delivery Dates and Completion Dates and the other obligations so affected.
- 26.6 The Supplier shall provide the Purchaser with a report of the results of any such test and/or inspection.
- 26.7 The Purchaser may reject any Goods or any part thereof that fail to pass any test and/or inspection or do not conform to the specifications. The Supplier shall either rectify or replace such rejected Goods or parts thereof or make alterations necessary to meet the specifications at no cost to the Purchaser, and shall repeat the test and/or inspection, at no cost to the Purchaser, upon giving a

notice pursuant to GCC Sub-Clause 26.4.

26.8 The Supplier agrees that neither the execution of a test and/or inspection of the Goods or any part thereof, nor the attendance by the Purchaser or its representative, nor the issue of any report pursuant to GCC Sub-Clause 26.6, shall release the Supplier from any warranties or other obligations under the Contract.

27. Liquidated Damages

27.1 Except as provided under GCC Clause 32, if the Supplier fails to deliver any or all of the Goods by the Date(s) of delivery or perform the Related Services within the period specified in the Contract, the Purchaser may without prejudice to all its other remedies under the Contract, deduct from the Contract Price, as liquidated damages, a sum equivalent to the percentage specified in the SCC of the delivered price of the delayed Goods or unperformed Services for each week or part thereof of delay until actual delivery or performance, up to a maximum deduction of the percentage specified in those SCC. Once the maximum is reached, the Purchaser may terminate the Contract pursuant to GCC Clause 35.

28. Warranty

- 28.1 The Supplier warrants that all the Goods are new, unused, and of the most recent or current models, and that they incorporate all recent improvements in design and materials, unless provided otherwise in the Contract.
- 28.2 Subject to GCC Sub-Clause 22.1(b), the Supplier further warrants that the Goods shall be free from defects arising from any act or omission of the Supplier or arising from design, materials, and workmanship, under normal use in the conditions prevailing in the country of final destination.
- 28.3 Unless otherwise specified in the SCC, the warranty shall remain valid for twelve (12) months after the Goods, or any portion thereof as the case may be, have been delivered to and accepted at the final destination indicated in the SCC, or for eighteen (18) months after the date of shipment from the port or place of loading in the country of origin, whichever period concludes earlier.
- 28.4 The Purchaser shall give notice to the Supplier stating the nature of any such defects together with all available evidence thereof, promptly following the discovery thereof. The Purchaser shall afford all reasonable opportunity for the Supplier to inspect such defects.
- 28.5 Upon receipt of such notice, the Supplier shall, within the period specified in the SCC, expeditiously repair or replace the defective Goods or parts thereof, at no cost to the Purchaser.
- 28.6 If having been notified, the Supplier fails to remedy the defect within the period specified in the SCC, the Purchaser may proceed to take within a reasonable period such remedial action as may be necessary, at the Supplier's risk and expense and without prejudice to any other rights which the Purchaser may have against the Supplier under the Contract.

29. Patent Indemnity

- 29.1 The Supplier shall, subject to the Purchaser's compliance with GCC Sub-Clause 29.2, indemnify and hold harmless the Purchaser and its employees and officers from and against any and all suits, actions or administrative proceedings, claims, demands, losses, damages, costs, and expenses of any nature, including attorney's fees and expenses, which the Purchaser may suffer as a result of any infringement or alleged infringement of any patent, utility model, registered design, trademark, copyright, or other intellectual property right registered or otherwise existing at the date of the Contract by reason of:
 - (a) the installation of the Goods by the Supplier or the use of the Goods in the country where the Site is located; and
 - (b) the sale in any country of the products produced by the Goods.

Such indemnity shall not cover any use of the Goods or any part thereof other than for the purpose indicated by or to be reasonably inferred from the Contract, neither any infringement resulting from the use of the Goods or any part thereof, or any products produced thereby in association or combination with any other equipment, plant, or materials not supplied by the Supplier, pursuant to the Contract.

- 29.2 If any proceedings are brought or any claim is made against the Purchaser arising out of the matters referred to in GCC Sub-Clause 29.1, the Purchaser shall promptly give the Supplier a notice thereof, and the Supplier may at its own expense and in the Purchaser's name conduct such proceedings or claim and any negotiations for the settlement of any such proceedings or claim.
- 29.3 If the Supplier fails to notify the Purchaser within twenty-eight (28) days after receipt of such notice that it intends to conduct any such proceedings or claim, then the Purchaser shall be free to conduct the same on its own behalf.
- 29.4 The Purchaser shall, at the Supplier's request, afford all available assistance to the Supplier in conducting such proceedings or claim, and shall be reimbursed by the Supplier for all reasonable expenses incurred in so doing.
- 29.5 The Purchaser shall indemnify and hold harmless the Supplier and its employees, officers, and Subcontractors from and against any and all suits, actions or administrative proceedings, claims, demands, losses, damages, costs, and expenses of any nature, including attorney's fees and expenses, which the Supplier may suffer as a result of any infringement or alleged infringement of any patent, utility model, registered design, trademark, copyright, or other intellectual property right registered or otherwise existing at the date of the Contract arising out of or in connection with any design, data, drawing, specification, or other documents or materials provided or designed by or on behalf of the Purchaser.

30. Limitation of Liability

- 30.1 Except in cases of criminal negligence or willful misconduct,
 - (a) the Supplier shall not be liable to the Purchaser, whether in

contract, tort, or otherwise, for any indirect or consequential loss or damage, loss of use, loss of production, or loss of profits or interest costs, provided that this exclusion shall not apply to any obligation of the Supplier to pay liquidated damages to the Purchaser, and

(b) the aggregate liability of the Supplier to the Purchaser, whether under the Contract, in tort or otherwise, shall not exceed the total Contract Price, provided that this limitation shall not apply to the cost of repairing or replacing defective equipment, or to any obligation of the supplier to indemnify the purchaser with respect to patent infringement.

31. Change in Laws and Regulations

31.1 Unless otherwise specified in the Contract, if after the date of 28 days prior to date of Bid submission, any law, regulation, ordinance, order or bylaw having the force of law is enacted, promulgated, abrogated, or changed in India, where the Site is located (which shall be deemed to include any change in interpretation or application by the competent authorities) that subsequently affects the Delivery Date and/or the Contract Price, then such Delivery Date and/or Contract Price shall be correspondingly increased or decreased, to the extent that the Supplier has thereby been affected in the performance of any of its obligations under the Contract. Notwithstanding the foregoing, such additional or reduced cost shall not be separately paid or credited if the same has already been accounted for in the price adjustment provisions where applicable, in accordance with GCC Clause 15.

- **32. Force Majeure** 32.1 The Supplier shall not be liable for forfeiture of its Performance Security, liquidated damages, or termination for default if and to the extent that its delay in performance or other failure to perform its obligations under the Contract is the result of an event of Force Majeure.
 - 32.2 For purposes of this Clause, "Force Majeure" means an event or situation beyond the control of the Supplier that is not foreseeable, is unavoidable, and its origin is not due to negligence or lack of care on the part of the Supplier. Such events may include, but not be limited to, acts of the Purchaser in its sovereign capacity, wars or revolutions, fires, floods, epidemics, quarantine restrictions, and freight embargoes.
 - 32.3 If a Force Majeure situation arises, the Supplier shall promptly notify the Purchaser in writing of such condition and the cause thereof. Unless otherwise directed by the Purchaser in writing, the Supplier shall continue to perform its obligations under the Contract as far as is reasonably practical, and shall seek all reasonable alternative means for performance not prevented by the Force Majeure event.

33. Change Orders and Contract

33.1 The Purchaser may at any time order the Supplier through notice in accordance GCC Clause 8, to make changes within the general scope of the Contract in any one or more of the following:

Amendments

- (a) drawings, designs, or specifications, where Goods to be furnished under the Contract are to be specifically manufactured for the Purchaser;
- (b) the method of shipment or packing;
- (c) the place of delivery; and
- (d) the Related Services to be provided by the Supplier.
- 33.2 If any such change causes an increase or decrease in the cost of, or the time required for, the Supplier's performance of any provisions under the Contract, an equitable adjustment shall be made in the Contract Price or in the Delivery/Completion Schedule, or both, and the Contract shall accordingly be amended. Any claims by the Supplier for adjustment under this Clause must be asserted within twenty-eight (28) days from the date of the Supplier's receipt of the Purchaser's change order.
- 33.3 Prices to be charged by the Supplier for any Related Services that might be needed but which were not included in the Contract shall be agreed upon in advance by the parties and shall not exceed the prevailing rates charged to other parties by the Supplier for similar services.
- 33.4 Subject to the above, no variation in or modification of the terms of the Contract shall be made except by written amendment signed by the parties.

34. Extensions of Time

- 34.1 If at any time during performance of the Contract, the Supplier or its subcontractors should encounter conditions impeding timely delivery of the Goods or completion of Related Services pursuant to GCC Clause 13, the Supplier shall promptly notify the Purchaser in writing of the delay, its likely duration, and its cause. As soon as practicable after receipt of the Supplier's notice, the Purchaser shall evaluate the situation and may at its discretion extend the Supplier's time for performance, in which case the extension shall be ratified by the parties by amendment of the Contract.
- 34.2 Except in case of Force Majeure, as provided under GCC Clause 32, a delay by the Supplier in the performance of its Delivery and Completion obligations shall render the Supplier liable to the imposition of liquidated damages pursuant to GCC Clause 26, unless an extension of time is agreed upon, pursuant to GCC Sub-Clause 34.1.

35. Termination

35.1 Termination for Default

- (a) The Purchaser, without prejudice to any other remedy for breach of Contract, by written notice of default sent to the Supplier, may terminate the Contract in whole or in part:
 - (i) if the Supplier fails to deliver any or all of the Goods within the period specified in the Contract, or within any extension thereof granted by the Purchaser pursuant to GCC Clause 34:
 - (ii) if the Supplier fails to perform any other obligation under

the Contract; or

- (iii) if the Supplier, in the judgment of the Purchaser has engaged in fraud and corruption, as defined in GCC Clause 3, in competing for or in executing the Contract.
- (b) In the event the Purchaser terminates the Contract in whole or in part, pursuant to GCC Clause 35.1(a), the Purchaser may procure, upon such terms and in such manner as it deems appropriate, Goods or Related Services similar to those undelivered or not performed, and the Supplier shall be liable to the Purchaser for any additional costs for such similar Goods or Related Services. However, the Supplier shall continue performance of the Contract to the extent not terminated.

35.2 Termination for Insolvency.

(a) The Purchaser may at any time terminate the Contract by giving notice to the Supplier if the Supplier becomes bankrupt or otherwise insolvent. In such event, termination will be without compensation to the Supplier, provided that such termination will not prejudice or affect any right of action or remedy that has accrued or will accrue thereafter to the Purchaser.

35.3 Termination for Convenience.

- (a) The Purchaser, by notice sent to the Supplier, may terminate the Contract, in whole or in part, at any time for its convenience. The notice of termination shall specify that termination is for the Purchaser's convenience, the extent to which performance of the Supplier under the Contract is terminated, and the date upon which such termination becomes effective.
- (b) The Goods that are complete and ready for shipment within twenty-eight (28) days after the Supplier's receipt of notice of termination shall be accepted by the Purchaser at the Contract terms and prices. For the remaining Goods, the Purchaser may elect:
 - (i) to have any portion completed and delivered at the Contract terms and prices; and/or
 - (ii) to cancel the remainder and pay to the Supplier an agreed amount for partially completed Goods and Related Services and for materials and parts previously procured by the Supplier.

36. Assignment

36.1 Neither the Purchaser nor the Supplier shall assign, in whole or in part, their obligations under this Contract, except with prior written consent of the other party

APPENDIX TO GENERAL CONDITIONS Bank's Policy- Corrupt and Fraudulent Practices

Guidelines for Procurement of Goods, Works, and Non-Consulting Services under IBRD Loans and IDA Credits & Grants by World Bank Borrowers, dated January 2011:

"Fraud and Corruption:

- 1.16 It is the Bank's policy to require that Borrowers (including beneficiaries of Bank loans), bidders, suppliers, contractors and their agents (whether declared or not), sub-contractors, sub-consultants, service providers or suppliers, and any personnel thereof, observe the highest standard of ethics during the procurement and execution of Bank-financed contracts. In pursuance of this policy, the Bank:
 - (a) defines, for the purposes of this provision, the terms set forth below as follows:
 - (i) "corrupt practice" is the offering, giving, receiving, or soliciting, directly or indirectly, of anything of value to influence improperly the actions of another party; ii;
 - (ii) "fraudulent practice" is any act or omission, including a misrepresentation, that knowingly or recklessly misleads, or attempts to mislead, a party to obtain a financial or other benefit or to avoid an obligation; iii
 - (iii) "collusive practice" is an arrangement between two or more parties designed to achieve an improper purpose, including to influence improperly the actions of another party; iv
 - (iv) "coercive practice" is impairing or harming, or threatening to impair or harm, directly or indirectly, any party or the property of the party to influence improperly the actions of a party;
 - (v) "obstructive practice" is:
 - (aa) deliberately destroying, falsifying, altering, or concealing of evidence material to the investigation or making false statements to investigators in order to materially impede a Bank investigation into allegations of a corrupt, fraudulent, coercive or collusive practice; and/or threatening, harassing or intimidating any party to prevent it from disclosing its knowledge of matters relevant to the investigation or from pursuing the investigation, or
 - (bb) acts intended to materially impede the exercise of the Bank's inspection and audit rights provided for under paragraph 1.16(e) below.
 - (b) will reject a proposal for award if it determines that the bidder recommended for award, or any of its personnel, or its agents, or its sub-consultants, sub-contractors, service providers, suppliers and/or their employees, has, directly or indirectly, engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive, or obstructive practices in competing for the contract in question;
 - (c) will declare misprocurement and cancel the portion of the loan allocated to a contract if it determines at any time that representatives of the Borrower or of a recipient of any part of the proceeds of the loan engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive,

coercive, or obstructive practices during the procurement or the implementation of the contract in question, without the Borrower having taken timely and appropriate action satisfactory to the Bank to address such practices when they occur, including by failing to inform the Bank in a timely manner at the time they knew of the practices;

- (d) will sanction a firm or individual, at any time, in accordance with the prevailing Bank's sanctions procedures, ¹⁰ including by publicly declaring such firm or individual ineligible, either indefinitely or for a stated period of time: (i) to be awarded a Bankfinanced contract; and (ii) to be a nominated ¹¹;
- (e) will require that a clause be included in bidding documents and in contracts financed by a Bank loan, requiring bidders, suppliers and contractors, and their sub-contractors, agents, personnel, consultants, service providers, or suppliers, to permit the Bank to inspect all accounts, records, and other documents relating to the submission of bids and contract performance, and to have them audited by auditors appointed by the Bank."

A firm or individual may be declared ineligible to be awarded a Bank financed contract upon: (i) completion of the Bank's sanctions proceedings as per its sanctions procedures, including, inter alia, cross-debarment as agreed with other International Financial Institutions, including Multilateral Development Banks, and through the application the World Bank Group corporate administrative procurement sanctions procedures for fraud and corruption; and (ii) as a result of temporary suspension or early temporary suspension in connection with an ongoing sanctions proceeding. See footnote 14 and paragraph 8 of Appendix 1 of these Guidelines.

A nominated sub-contractor, consultant, manufacturer or supplier, or service provider (different names are used depending on the particular bidding document) is one which has either been: (i) included by the bidder in its pre-qualification application or bid because it brings specific and critical experience and know-how that allow the bidder to meet the qualification requirements for the particular bid; or (ii) appointed by the Borrower.

SECTION IX. SPECIAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT

The following Special Conditions of Contract (SCC) shall supplement and / or amend the General Conditions of Contract (GCC). Whenever there is a conflict, the provisions herein shall prevail over those in the GCC.

| SCC 1.1(j) | The Purchaser is: Superintending Engineer, Research Circle, Irrigation Research Institute, Roorkee E mail: uttarkhandwrd@gmail.com |
|-------------|--|
| SCC 1.1 (o) | The Project Site(s)/Final Destination(s) is/are: as mentioned in Schedule of Requirements Section IV. |
| SCC 4.2 (a) | The meaning of the trade terms shall be as prescribed by Incoterms. |
| SCC 4.2 (b) | The version edition of Incoterms shall be 2010. |
| SCC 8.1 | For notices, the Purchaser's address shall be: Attention: Superintending Engineer, Research Circle, Irrigation Research Institute, Roorkee Distt Haridwar, Uttarakhand E mail: uttarkhandwrd@gmail.com Country: INDIA |
| SCC 10.2 | Settlement of Disputes |
| | The dispute settlement mechanism to be applied for adhoc arbitration shall be as follows: |
| | (a) In case of Dispute or difference arising between the Purchaser and a domestic supplier relating to any matter arising out of or connected with this agreement, such disputes or difference shall be settled in accordance with the Arbitration and Conciliation Act 1996 as amended up-to date. The arbitral tribunal shall consist of 3 arbitrators one each to be appointed by the Purchaser and the Supplier. The third Arbitrator shall be chosen by the two Arbitrators so appointed by the Parties and shall act as Presiding arbitrator. In case of failure of the two arbitrators appointed by the parties to reach upon a consensus within a period of 30 days from the appointment of the arbitrator appointed subsequently, the Presiding Arbitrator shall be appointed by the president of the institution of Engineers (India). |
| | (b) In the case of a dispute with a Foreign Supplier, the dispute shall be settled in accordance with provisions of UNCITRAL (United nations Commission on International Trade Law) Arbitration Rules. The Arbitral Tribunal shall consist of three Arbitrators one each to be appointed by the Purchaser and the Supplier. The third Arbitrator shall be chosen by the two Arbitrators so appointed by the parties, and shall act as presiding arbitrator. In case of failure of the two arbitrators appointed by the parties to reach upon a consensus within a period of 30 days from the appointment of the arbitrator appointed subsequently, the Presiding Arbitrator shall be |

| | appointed by | the President of the Institution of Engineers (India). |
|-------------------|--|---|
| | (a) and (b) appointment Institution of well as Indiar order of the I an appointme proceedings arbitration pr | parties fails to appoint its arbitrator in pursuance of sub-clause above, within 30 days after receipt of the notice of the of its arbitrator by the other party, then the president of the Engineers (India), both in cases of the Foreign supplier as a supplier, shall appoint the arbitrator. A certified copy of the President of the Institution of Engineers (India), making such ant shall be furnished to each of the parties.(d) Arbitration shall be held at Roorkee, India, and the language of the roccedings and that of all documents and communications parties shall be English. |
| | both parties. paid as dete incurred by ea of its procee | of the majority of arbitrators shall be final and binding upon The cost and expenses of Arbitration proceedings will be rmined by the arbitral tribunal. However, the expenses ach party in connection with the preparation, presentation etc. dings as also the fees and expenses paid to the arbitrator such party or on its behalf shall be borne by each party itself. |
| | differences a Arbitrator sho such agreeme | lue of the contract is Rs. 10 million and below, the disputes or rising shall be referred to the Sole Arbitrator. The Sole ould be appointed by agreement between the parties; failing ent, by the appointing authority namely the President of the Engineers (India). |
| | | wise agreed to by the Parties, Arbitrators should give a riting within 120 days of receipt of notification of dispute. |
| SCC 12.1 and 25.2 | | oly for the Goods and Related Services to be supplied shall be Schedule of requirement. |
| | | |
| SCC 13.1 | Details of Shippingiven below: | ng and other Documents to be furnished by the Supplier are |
| SCC 13.1 | given below: GCC 13.1 Up sup | on delivery of the goods to the transporter/consignee, the oplier shall notify the purchaser and mail the following cuments to the Purchaser: |
| SCC 13.1 | given below: GCC 13.1 Up sup | on delivery of the goods to the transporter/consignee, the oplier shall notify the purchaser and mail the following |
| SCC 13.1 | given below: GCC 13.1 Up sup doc | on delivery of the goods to the transporter/consignee, the oplier shall notify the purchaser and mail the following cuments to the Purchaser: Four Copies of the Supplier invoice showing contract number, goods description, quantity, unit price, total |
| SCC 13.1 | given below: GCC 13.1 Up sup door | on delivery of the goods to the transporter/consignee, the oplier shall notify the purchaser and mail the following cuments to the Purchaser: Four Copies of the Supplier invoice showing contract number, goods description, quantity, unit price, total amount; Delivery note, Railway receipt, or Road consignment note or equivalent transport document or acknowledgement of |
| SCC 13.1 | given below: GCC 13.1 Up sup door (i) | on delivery of the goods to the transporter/consignee, the oplier shall notify the purchaser and mail the following cuments to the Purchaser: Four Copies of the Supplier invoice showing contract number, goods description, quantity, unit price, total amount; Delivery note, Railway receipt, or Road consignment note or equivalent transport document or acknowledgement of receipt of goods from the Consignee; Four Copies of packing list identifying contents of each |
| SCC 13.1 | given below: GCC 13.1 Up sup door (i) (ii) | on delivery of the goods to the transporter/consignee, the oplier shall notify the purchaser and mail the following cuments to the Purchaser: Four Copies of the Supplier invoice showing contract number, goods description, quantity, unit price, total amount; Delivery note, Railway receipt, or Road consignment note or equivalent transport document or acknowledgement of receipt of goods from the Consignee; Four Copies of packing list identifying contents of each package; |
| SCC 13.1 | given below: GCC 13.1 Up sup door (i) (ii) (iii) | on delivery of the goods to the transporter/consignee, the oplier shall notify the purchaser and mail the following cuments to the Purchaser: Four Copies of the Supplier invoice showing contract number, goods description, quantity, unit price, total amount; Delivery note, Railway receipt, or Road consignment note or equivalent transport document or acknowledgement of receipt of goods from the Consignee; Four Copies of packing list identifying contents of each package; Insurance certificate; |
| SCC 13.1 | given below: GCC 13.1 Up sup door (i) (ii) (iii) (iv) (v) | on delivery of the goods to the transporter/consignee, the oplier shall notify the purchaser and mail the following cuments to the Purchaser: Four Copies of the Supplier invoice showing contract number, goods description, quantity, unit price, total amount; Delivery note, Railway receipt, or Road consignment note or equivalent transport document or acknowledgement of receipt of goods from the Consignee; Four Copies of packing list identifying contents of each package; Insurance certificate; Manufacturer's/Supplier's warranty certificate; Inspection certificate issued by the nominated inspection |

| | arrival of the Goods (avent vibous it is handed even to the |
|----------|--|
| | arrival of the Goods (except where it is handed over to the Consignee with all documents) and if not received, the supplier will be responsible for any consequent expenses. |
| SCC 14.1 | ADD to GCC; |
| | The supplier is responsible for and obliged to conduct all contracted activities in accordance with the contract using state- of- the- art methods and economic principles and exercising all means available to achieve the performance specified in the Contract |
| | The Supplier is obliged to work closely with the Purchaser's staff, act within its own authority and abide by directives issued by the Purchaser and implementation activities. |
| | The Supplier will abide by the job safety measures prevalent in India and will free the Purchaser from all demands or responsibilities arising from accidents or loss of life the cause of which is the supplier's negligence. The Supplier will pay all indemnities arising from such incidents and will not hold the purchaser responsible or obligated |
| | The Supplier is responsible for managing the activities of its personnel or sub- contracted personnel and will hold itself responsible for any misdemeanors |
| | The Supplier will treat as confidential all data and information about the purchaser, obtained in the execution of his responsibilities, in strict confidence and will not reveal such information to any other party without the prior written approval of the Purchaser |
| SCC 15.1 | The prices charged for the Goods supplied and the related Services performed shall not be adjustable. |
| SCC 16.1 | Payment shall be made in Indian Rupees in the following manner: |
| | a. 10% (Ten Percent) of the contract price excluding AMC cost as Advance Payment- against Bank Guaranty |
| | b. 60% (Sixty Percent) of the contract price excluding AMC cost shall be released after 30 days of the successful testing, commissioning and training before/during commissioning and it's the final acceptance. |
| | a. 30% (Thirty Percent) of the Contract Price excluding AMC cost (for 2 years of warranty period) 15% per Year to be paid on Half Yearly basis (7.5% at every six month) inclusive of GST payable on Supply of related services. |
| | b. AMC cost for two years inclusive of GST payable on it, shall be paid on half yearly basis after 2 years of onsite manufacturer warranty period. |
| | c. Payment of GST will be against valid Invoice as per GST Act & Rules and submission of GST Registration Certificate along with declaration that GST Registration is valid and all liabilities towards GST have been discharged by the vendor. GST amount will be reimbursed after 30 days of submission of valid Invoice and all required documents and declaration by vendor. |
| | The bidder shall indicate in the Price Schedules specifying all items prices shown therein including the unit prices and total prices of the goods and related |

| | services along with GST or any other duties and taxes applicable against the schedule of requirements. GST if liveable shall be paid as applicable. Any statutory variation shall be paid on submission of documentary evidence. Bidders shall be required to quote HSN code and applicable tax rates. |
|----------|--|
| | "GST" means all four Acts CGST, SGST, UTGST, IGST and any other regulations by Government in relation to GST and rules thereto. |
| | Note: The award of CAMC for 2 Years after expiring of warranty will be at the discretion of purchaser, subjected to NHP tenure |
| SCC 16.5 | The payment-delay period after which the Purchaser shall pay interest to the supplier shall be 30 days. |
| | The interest rate that shall be applied is 04% per annum |
| SCC 17 | In the case of tax/ duty waiver, the purchaser will issue only the certificates in terms of the Government of India's notification as per information given by supplier in form stipulated in Section IV. Supplier is solely responsible for obtaining such benefits and in case of failure to receive such benefits; the purchaser will not compensate the supplier separately. |
| SCC 18.1 | Within 21 days of notification of award, the supplier shall furnish the Performance Security to the Purchaser shall be for an amount of 10% of the contract value, valid up to 60 days after the date of completion of performance obligations including warranty and Annual Maintenance services obligations. |
| | In the event of any correction of defects or replacement of defective material during the warranty period, the warranty for the corrected/ replaced material shall be extended to a further period of 12 months and the Performance Bank guarantee for proportionate value shall be extended 60 days over and above the extended warranty period. |
| SCC 18.3 | The Performance Security shall be in the form of a "Bank Guarantee/FDR" drawn in favour of the Purchaser. |
| SCC 18.4 | Discharge of the performance Security shall take place not later than 60 days following the date of completion of the Supplier's performance obligations, including the warranty and comprehensive AMC obligation, under the contract. |
| SCC 18.5 | Add as Clause 18.5 to the GCC the following: |
| | In the event of any contractual amendment, the Supplier shall, within 21 days of receipt of such amendment, furnish the amendment to the Performance Security, rendering the same valid for the duration of the Contract, as amended for 60 days after the completion of performance obligations including warranty and Annual Maintenance services obligations. |
| SCC 23.2 | <u>Packing Instructions:</u> The Supplier will be required to make separate packages for each Consignee. Each package will be marked on three sides with proper paint/indelible ink with the following: |
| | (i) Project; (ii) Contract No.; (iii) Country of Origin of Goods; (iv) Supplier's Name; (v) Packing List Reference Number. |
| | Suppliers should use recycled materials as much as possible for packing |
| SCC 24.1 | The insurance shall be paid in an amount equal to 110 percent of the EXW value of the Goods from "Warehouse to warehouse (final destination)" on "All Risks" basis including War Risks and Strikes. |

| SCC 25.1 | The Supplier is required under the Contract to transport the Goods duly insured to the specified final destination, and until the commissioning & final acceptance of each equipment, and all related costs shall be included in the Contract Price. |
|----------|--|
| SCC 25.2 | Incidental services to be provided are: All services under GCC clause 25.2 |
| SCC 26.1 | The inspections and tests shall be as detailed in Para 4 of Section VI-Schedule of Requirement, Technical Specifications: |
| | The supplier shall get each item indicated in the Schedule of requirement inspected in manufacturer's works or at the premises of supplier and submit a test certificate and also manufacturer's guarantee /warranty certificate that the items are conforms to the laid down specification. |
| | The Purchaser or its representative may inspect and /or test any or all the items to confirm their conformity to the contract specification, prior to dispatch from the manufacturer's premises /supplier's premises. Such inspection and clearance will not prejudice the right of the consignee to inspect and test the items on receipt at destination to verify conformity to technical specification. |
| | If the items are fails to meet the laid down specifications the supplier shall take immediate steps to remedy the deficiency or replace the defective parts of the each to the satisfaction of the purchaser/ consignee |
| SCC 26.2 | The Inspections and tests shall also be conducted at: at remote site and Data Centre, Roorkee, Uttarakhand, India as specified in technical specification. |
| SCC 27.1 | The liquidated damages shall be: 0.5% of contract price per week or part thereof. |
| SCC 27.2 | The maximum amount of liquidated damages shall be: 10% of the contract price. |
| SCC 28.3 | The period of validity of the onsite Warranty shall be 24 (twenty-four) months after successful installation, testing, commissioning and acceptance. Warranty period shall be followed by 1 years comprehensive AMC. |
| | For purposes of the Warranty, the place(s) of final destination(s) shall be: Roorkee |
| SCC 28.5 | The period for repair or replacement shall be: 15 days. The maximum response time for a complaint from the Purchaser/ authorized officer for the defect/breakdown after a request sms/ fax /e-mail is made or letter is written shall not exceed 48 hours. Upon receipt of such notice, the Supplier shall, visit the site and repair or replace the defective Goods or parts thereof, without cost to the Department within stipulated time of 15 days. |
| | If anyone equipment continues to remain "breakdown" for more than 15 days, the Supplier is liable to pay penalty @ Rs.1000/- per Day/ equipment. The Day for the purpose of penalty shall be taken as failure period of 24 hours or part thereof for particular equipment. The amount of penalty will be recovered from performance bank guarantee or payment due to bidder during warranty period or AMC period |
| SCC 28.6 | The period shall be 14 days |
| SCC 31.1 | This clause will apply only to variations in GST and other taxes payable in |

| | India on the final product which is being supplied and not for variations in tax on the individual components / raw materials which go into the product. |
|--------|--|
| SCC 37 | Add the following additional sub clauses. |
| | 37.1 Supplier integrity: |
| | The supplier is responsible for and obliged to conduct all contracted activities in accordance with the contract using state- of- the- art methods and economic principles and exercising all means available to achieve the performance specified in the Contract. |
| | 37.2 Supplier's obligations : |
| | The Supplier is obliged to work closely with the Purchaser's staff, act within its own authority and abide by directives issued by the Purchaser and implementation activities. |
| | The Supplier will abide by the job safety measures prevalent in India and will free the Purchaser from all demands or responsibilities arising from accidents or loss of life the cause of which is the supplier's negligence. The Supplier will pay all indemnities arising from such incidents and will not hold the purchaser responsible or obligated. |
| | The Supplier is responsible for managing the activities of its personnel or sub- contracted personnel and will hold itself responsible for any misdemeanors. |
| | The Supplier will treat as confidential all data and information about the purchaser, obtained in the execution of his responsibilities, in strict confidence and will not reveal such information to any other party without the prior written approval of the Purchaser. |
| | 37.3 Site preparation and installation |
| | The supplier is responsible for associated civil work required for installation and commissioning of the supplies in the Schedule of Requirement under the heading of Relative services |
| | 37.4 Hardware installation: |
| | The Supplier is responsible for all unpacking, assemblies, wiring, installations, cabling between hardware units and connecting to power supplies. The Supplier will test all hardware operations and accomplish all adjustments necessary for successful and continuous operation of the hardware at all installation sites. |

Attachment: Price Adjustment Formula (DELETED)

SECTION X – CONTRACT FORMS

1. LETTER OF ACCEPTANCE

[letterhead paper of the Purchaser]

| To: [name and address of the Supplier] | ?] |
|---|----|
| Subject: Notification of Award Contract No | |
| This is to notify you that your Bid dated [insert date] for execution of the | |
| Contract, using for that purpose the of the Performance Security Form included in Section X, Contract Forms, of the Bidding Document. | |
| Authorized Signature: | |
| Name and Title of Signatory: | |
| Name of Agency: | |
| | |

Attachment: Contract Agreement

2. CONTRACT AGREEMENT

[The successful Bidder shall fill in this form in accordance with the instructions indicated]

THIS CONTRACT AGREEMENT is made

the [insert: number] day of [insert: month], [insert: year].

BETWEEN

- [insert complete name of Purchaser], a [insert description of type of legal entity, for example, an agency of the Ministry of of the Government of { insert name of Country of Purchaser }, or corporation incorporated under the laws of { insert name of Country of Purchaser }] and having its principal place of business at [insert address of Purchaser] (hereinafter called "the Purchaser"), and
- (2) [insert name of Supplier], a corporation incorporated under the laws of [insert: country of Supplier] and having its principal place of business at [insert: address of Supplier] (hereinafter called "the Supplier").

WHEREAS the Purchaser invited bids for certain Goods and ancillary services, viz., [insert brief description of Goods and Services] and has accepted a Bid by the Supplier for the supply of those Goods and Services in the sum of [insert Contract Price in words and figures, expressed in Rs] (hereinafter called "the Contract Price").

NOW THIS AGREEMENT WITNESSETH AS FOLLOWS:

- 1. In this Agreement words and expressions shall have the same meanings as are respectively assigned to them in the Conditions of Contract referred to.
- 2. The following documents shall constitute the Contract between the Purchaser and the Supplier, and each shall be read and construed as an integral part of the Contract Agreement. This Agreement shall prevail over all other contract documents: In the event of any discrepancy or inconsistency within the Contract documents, then the documents shall prevail in the order listed below.
- (a) The letter of Acceptance
- (b) this Contract Agreement
- (c) The Supplier's letter of Bid and original completed Schedules including Price Schedules
- (d) Special Conditions of Contract
- (e) General Conditions of Contract
- (f) Technical Requirements (including Schedule of Requirements and Technical Specifications)
- (g) [Add here any other document(s)listed in GCC/SCC as part of contract]
- 3. In consideration of the payments to be made by the Purchaser to the Supplier as hereinafter mentioned, the Supplier hereby covenants with the Purchaser to provide the Goods and

Services and to remedy defects therein in conformity in all respects with the provisions of the Contract.

4. The Purchaser hereby covenants to pay the Supplier in consideration of the provision of the Goods and Services and the remedying of defects therein, the Contract Price or such other sum as may become payable under the provisions of the Contract at the times and in the manner prescribed by the Contract.

IN WITNESS whereof the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be executed in accordance with the laws of [insert the name of the Contract governing law country] on the day, month and year indicated above.

For and on behalf of the Purchaser

Signed: [insert signature] in the capacity of [insert title or other appropriate designation] in the presence of [insert identification of official witness]

For and on behalf of the Supplier

Signed: [insert signature of authorized representative(s) of the Supplier] in the capacity of [insert title or other appropriate designation] in the presence of [insert identification of official witness]

3.Performance Security - Bank Guarantee [Guarantor letterhead or SWIFT identifier code]

| | rmance Guarantee No[insert guarantee reference number][insert date of issue of the guarantee] |
|----------------|---|
| То: | [name of Purchaser] |
| | [address of Purchaser] |
| "the A | WHEREAS [name and address of Supplier ¹²] (hereinafter called pplicant") has undertaken, in pursuance of Contract No dated to execute |
| | [name of Contract and brief description of Goods and related Services] nafter called "the Contract"); |
| | AND WHEREAS it has been stipulated by you in the said Contract that the Applicant shall a you with a Bank Guarantee by a recognized bank for the sum specified therein as security for iance with his obligations in accordance with the Contract; |
| | AND WHEREAS we have agreed to give the Applicant such a Bank Guarantee; |
| | NOW THEREFORE we hereby affirm that we are the Guarantor and responsible to you, on behalf ne Applicant, up to a total of [amount of guarantee ¹³] [in words], such sum being payable in the types and proportions of cies in which the Contract Price is payable, and we undertake to pay you, upon your first written |
| deman [amou | and and without cavil or argument, any sum or sums within the limits of |
| presen | We hereby waive the necessity of your demanding the said debt from the Applicant before ting us with the demand. |
| may b | We further agree that no change or addition to or other modification of the terms of the Contract he Goods and related Services to be supplied thereunder or of any of the Contract documents which he made between you and the Applicant shall in any way release us from any liability under this latee, and we hereby waive notice of any such change, addition or modification. |
| | |

¹²In the case of a JV, insert the name of the Joint Venture

¹³An amount shall be inserted by the Guarantor, representing the percentage of the Contract Price specified in the Contract and denominated in Indian Rupees.

| 2 | . (i.e.) 60 days following the Completion date of the |
|---|---|
| Contract including any warranty obligations ¹⁴ , and | any demand for payment under it must be received by |
| us at this office on or before that date. | |
| | |
| | |
| Signature and sea | al of the guarantor |
| č | |
| Name of Bank _ | |
| Address | |
| _ | |
| Date _ | |

Note: All italicized text (including footnotes) is for use in preparing this form and shall be deleted from the final product.

¹⁴ Completion date as described in GC Clause 18.4

4. Advance Payment Security Demand Guarantee

[Guarantor letterhead or SWIFT identifier code]

| Advance Payment Guarantee No |
|--|
| To: [name of Purchaser] |
| [address of Purchaser] |
| [name of Contract] |
| Gentlemen: |
| In accordance with the provisions of the Conditions of Contract, Clause 16 ("Terms of Payment" of the above-mentioned Contract, |
| We, the [bank or financial institution], as instructed by the Applican agree unconditionally and irrevocably to guarantee as primary obligator and not as Surety merely, the payment to [name of Purchaser] on his first demand without whatsoever right objection on our part and without his first claim to the Applicant, in the amount not exceeding [amount of guarantee] [in words]. |
| We further agree that no change or addition to or other modification of the terms of the Contract or of Goods and related Services to be supplied thereunder or of any of the Contract documents whice may be made between [name of Purchaser] and the Applicant, shall in any was release us from any liability under this guarantee, and we hereby waive notice of any such change addition or modification. |
| This guarantee shall remain valid and in full effect from the date of the advance payment under the Contract until [name of Purchaser] receives full repayment of the same amount from the Applicant. Consequently any demand for payment under this guarantee must be received by us at this office on or before that date. |
| |

¹⁵In the case of a JV, insert the name of the Joint Venture

 $^{^{16}}$ An amount shall be inserted by the bank representing the amount of the Advance Payment, and denominated in Indian Rupees.

| Y | ours | tru | lv. |
|---|------|-----|-----|
| | | | |

| Signature and seal: | |
|---------------------|--|
| Name of Bank: | |
| Address: | |
| Date: | |

Note: All italicized text (including footnotes) is for use in preparing this form and shall be deleted from the final product.

In this context, any action to influence the procurement process or contract execution for undue advantage is improper.

- For the purpose of this sub-paragraph, "party" refers to a public official; the terms "benefit" and "obligation" relate to the procurement process or contract execution; and the "act or omission" is intended to influence the procurement process or contract execution.
- For the purpose of this sub-paragraph, "parties" refers to participants in the procurement process (including public officials) attempting either themselves, or through another person or entity not participating in the procurement or selection process, to simulate competition or to establish bid prices at artificial, non-competitive levels, or are privy to each other's bid prices or other conditions.
- For the purpose of this sub-paragraph, "party" refers to a participant in the procurement process or contract execution.

For the purpose of this sub-paragraph, "another party" refers to a public official acting in relation to the procurement process or contract execution. In this context, "public official" includes World Bank staff and employees of other organizations taking or reviewing procurement decisions.